
 
MINUTES 

CITY OF ST. CHARLES, IL 
PLAN COMMISSION 

TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015 
 _________________________________________ 
 
 Members Present:  Chairman Todd Wallace  
     Brian Doyle 
     Steve Gaugel      
     James Holderfield     
     Tom Schuetz 
     Sue Amatangelo 
 
 Members Absent:  Vice Chair Tim Kessler   
     Laura Macklin-Purdy  

Tom Pretz  
 

Also Present: Russell Colby-Planning Division Manager 
 Ellen Johnson-Planner 
 Chris Tiedt-Development Engineering Division Manager 
 Rita Tungare-Community & Economic Development Dir. 
 Court Reporter  
     

1. Call to order 
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman Wallace.   
 

2. Roll Call 
Chairman Wallace called the roll. A quorum was present. 
 
3. Presentation of minutes of the March 3, 2015 meeting. 
 
Motion was made by Mr. Doyle, seconded by Ms. Amatangelo and unanimously passed by 
voice vote to accept the minutes of the March 3, 2015 meeting.  
 

MEETING 
 

4. Pheasant Run Crossing- North side of Main St. and Pheasant Run Dr. (Hilton Garden 
Inn/DuPage Expo) (Oakbrook Properties, Inc.)  
Application for Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision 
 

The attached transcript prepared by Planet Depos - Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by 
reference hereby made a part of these minutes.   
 
Motion was made by Mr. Doyle to to recommend approval of the application for 
Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision for Pheasant Run Crossing, subject to resolution 
of all outstanding staff comments listed in the staff report dated 3/17/2015. Seconded by 
Ms. Amatangelo. 
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Roll Call Vote: 
Ayes: Wallace, Gaugel, Doyle, Amatangelo, Schuetz, Holderfield 
Nays:    
Absent: Kessler, Macklin-Purdy, Pretz 
Motion carried:  6-0 
 
5. Woodward Court- Pine Ridge Park PUD- Woodward Dr. east of Oak St. (1300 Spring 

Street, LLC) 
Application for Concept Plan 
 

The attached transcript prepared by Plan Depos - Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by 
reference hereby made a part of these minutes.   
 
 

      PUBLIC HEARING 
 
2. Lexington Club PUD- North of Dean & State Streets, south of former railroad tracks, 

between 5th & 12th Streets (Lexington Homes, LLC) 
 Application for Map Amendment from RM-2 Medium Density Multi-Family Residential 

District to RT-3 Traditional Single-Family Residential District 
 Application for Special Use to amend Ordinance 2013-Z-2 (Lexington Club PUD) 
 Application for PUD Preliminary Plan   
 
The attached transcript prepared by Planet Depos - Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by 
reference hereby made a part of these minutes.   
 
Motion was made by Mr. Schuetz to close the public hearing.  Seconded by Mr. Gaugel 
 
Roll Call Vote: 
Ayes:  Wallace, Gaugel, Doyle, Amatangelo, Schuetz, Holderfield 
Nays:    
Absent: Kessler, Macklin-Purdy, Pretz 
Motion carried:  6-0 
 

    MEETING 
 
3. Lexington Club PUD- North of Dean & State Streets, south of former railroad tracks, 

between 5th & 12th Streets (Lexington Homes, LLC) 
Application for Map Amendment from RM-2 Medium Density Multi-Family Residential 
District to RT-3 Traditional Single-Family Residential District 
Application for Special Use to amend Ordinance 2013-Z-2 (Lexington Club PUD) 
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan   
 

The attached transcript prepared by Planet Depos - Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by 
reference hereby made a part of these minutes.   
 



Minutes – St. Charles Plan Commission                                                           
Tuesday, March 17, 2015 
Page 3  
 

 
 

Motion was made by Mr. Doyle to recommend approval of the application for a Map 
Amendment from RM2, Medium Density Multifamily Residential District, to RT3, 
Traditional Single-Family Residential District; approval for the application for Special Use 
to amend Ordinance 2013-Z-2, Lexington Club PUD; and approval for the application for 
PUD Preliminary Plan for Lexington Club PUD, contingent on resolution of all outstanding 
staff comments as detailed in the staff report dated 3/17/15. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz. 
 
Mr. Doyle made a friendly amendment to his original motion to also add the incorporation of 
a monotony code in the PUD ordinance. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz. 
 
Roll Call Vote: 
Ayes:  Wallace, Gaugel, Doyle, Amatangelo, Schuetz, Holderfield 
Nays:    
Absent: Kessler, Macklin-Purdy, Pretz 
Motion carried:  6-0 
 
 
4. Meeting Announcements 
 

a. Plan Commission 
Tuesday, April 7, 2015 at 7:00 pm Council Chambers – cancelled  
Tuesday, April 21, 2015 at 7:00pm Council Chambers 
Tuesday, May 5, 2015 at 7:00pm Council Chambers 
 

b. Government Services Committee 
Monday, March 23, 2015 at 7:00pm Council Chambers  
 

c. Planning & Development Committee 
Monday, April 13, 2015 at 7:00pm Council Chambers 
Monday, May 11, 2015 at 7:00 pm Council Chambers 

 
 
7. Additional Business from Plan Commission Members, Staff, or Citizens.-None. 

 
8. Adjournment at 9:56 p.m.  
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1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

2            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  This meeting of the

3 St. Charles Planning Commission will come to order.

4            Tim's not here.  I guess I'll do the

5 roll call.

6            Wallace, here.

7            Amatangelo.

8            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Here.

9            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Doyle.

10            MEMBER DOYLE:  Here.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Gaugel.

12            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Here.

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Holderfield.

14            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Here.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Schuetz.

16            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Here.

17            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

18            Before we get to Item No. 3, presentation

19 of minutes of the March 3rd, 2015, meeting, I do have

20 something that is not on the agenda.

21            Tonight we are honoring our longest serving

22 Plan Commission member.  After 15 years being on the Plan

23 Commission, Sue Amatangelo is leaving us, and we just

24 want to take a minute.  And I'd recognize that the mayor
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1 is in the room, and the mayor would just like to take a

2 minute to say something.

3            MAYOR ROGINA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

4            You know, saying good-bye is always difficult.

5 And saying good-bye to individuals that have done

6 15 years worth of work for the City, I think that --

7 I don't know if we have a canceled check downstairs for

8 any of that.  So that's -- that in itself is a fine

9 gesture, and you've made fine contributions to our

10 community, and the community will never forget that.

11            I would be remiss if I didn't also say this to

12 your husband sitting back there, who's also been a fine

13 catalyst, most recently helping my wife out in the

14 America in Bloom, which we're trying to get off the floor

15 here and get it going for the summer.

16            But we certainly are going to miss you.  We

17 know you'll have -- a little country is always a nice

18 area, so South Carolina will be nice.  But we're going to

19 miss you very much, and I just want to say to both of you

20 our best to both of you and the best moving forward.

21            And thank you very much for your

22 contributions.

23            (Applause.)

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Thank you.
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1 Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

2            Presentation of minutes of the March 3rd,

3 2015, meeting.  Is there a motion to approve?

4            MEMBER DOYLE:  So moved.

5            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Second.

6            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Second.

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  It's been moved and

8 seconded.

9            All in favor?

10            (Ayes heard.)

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Opposed?

12            (No response.)

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Motion passes unanimously.

14            Item 4 on our agendas is -- Item 4 on our

15 agenda, Pheasant Run Crossing, north side of Main Street

16 and Pheasant Run Drive, Hilton Garden Inn/DuPage Expo,

17 Oakbrook Properties, Inc., is an application for a

18 preliminary and final plat of subdivision.

19            Russ.

20            MR. COLBY:  Yes.

21            This application involves a group of

22 commercial properties located on East Main Street, north

23 of the Pheasant Run resort.  As you mentioned, it's the

24 site that includes the Hilton Garden Inn, Culver's
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1 Restaurant, and DuPage Expo Center.

2            The proposal for the subdivision would

3 consolidate and resubdivide all the property into a

4 single subdivision with a shared access to the existing

5 access drives.  The owners association would be

6 established to manage the common elements there,

7 including the shared access drive and the stormwater

8 detention area.

9            New lots will be created for existing

10 buildings along with new building lots for future

11 development, and all of the lots will share the same

12 access system.

13            As a part of the proposed subdivision, the

14 existing utility drainage and access easements will be

15 rededicated on a new subdivision plat.  And there's no

16 new public improvements that are being proposed at this

17 time, and there are, therefore, no engineering plans

18 being presented along with the subdivision.

19            City staff has reviewed the subdivision plat

20 for conformance with code requirements, we have provided

21 comments to the Applicant, and we are recommending

22 approval of the applications for both preliminary and

23 final plat of subdivision subject to resolution of those

24 outstanding comments, which are included in the staff
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1 report.

2            The Applicants are present here if there's any

3 questions for them tonight.

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

5            Planning Commission members, are there any

6 questions?

7            Or if not, I'll entertain a motion.

8            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I just had one quick

9 question.  On the bottom of page 4 it mentions about the

10 utility easements.

11            Who am I looking at?

12            Okay.  Would somebody -- it said there might

13 be a need for a cross-access in the parking for 1 and 2.

14            Can you comment on that?

15            Lot 1 and 2, I should say.

16            MR. DOHERTY:  Lot No. 1 currently exists as a

17 training center, a two-story training center that's

18 connected to the Hilton Garden Inn, and they share a

19 walkway that goes in between the two.

20            So the training center is quite often used by

21 people that are staying at the Hilton Garden Inn, so

22 their parking is pretty much used in common.

23            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I see.  Okay.

24            MR. DOHERTY:  But those are covered -- we have
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1 a declaration of covenants that we're putting together

2 for the association.  It spells out the cooperation

3 between each of the lot owners for the parking access,

4 utilities, et cetera, as well as maintenance.

5            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Thank you.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  And, sir -- I'm sorry.

7 I neglected to do this before you started talking.  But

8 would you mind just stating your name and spelling your

9 last name for the record.

10            THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  My name is

11 Jim Doherty, D-o-h-e-r-t-y.  I'm a licensed engineer and

12 the engineer for Oakbrook Properties, have been for about

13 20 years.

14            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.

15            All right.  Any other questions?

16            (No response.)

17            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Is there a

18 motion?

19            MEMBER DOYLE:  I move to recommend approval of

20 the application for preliminary and final plat of

21 subdivision for Pheasant Run Crossing subject to

22 resolution of all outstanding staff comments listed in

23 the staff report dated 3/17/2015.

24            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  I second it.
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1            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  It's been moved

2 and seconded.  Any discussion on the motion?

3            (No response.)

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

5            Holderfield.

6            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Yes.

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Amatangelo.

8            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Yes.

9            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Doyle.

10            MEMBER DOYLE:  Yes.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Schuetz.

12            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Yes.

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Gaugel.

14            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Yes.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Wallace, yes.

16            All right.  That motion passes unanimously and

17 that concludes Item No. 4 on the agenda.

18            (Off the record at 7:08 p.m.)

19

20

21

22

23

24
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1             CERTIFICATE OF SHORTHAND REPORTER

2

3            I, Melanie L. Humphrey-Sonntag, Certified

4 Shorthand Reporter No. 084-004299, CSR, RDR, CRR, CCP,

5 FAPR, and a Notary Public in and for the County of Kane,

6 State of Illinois, the officer before whom the foregoing

7 proceedings were taken, do certify that the foregoing

8 transcript is a true and correct record of the

9 proceedings, that said proceedings were taken by me

10 stenographically and thereafter reduced to typewriting

11 under my supervision, and that I am neither counsel for,

12 related to, nor employed by any of the parties to this

13 case and have no interest, financial or otherwise, in its

14 outcome.

15

16            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my

17 hand and affixed my notarial seal this 24th day of

18 March, 2015.

19

20 My commission expires:  May 31, 2017

21

22 _____________________________

23 Notary Public in and for the

24 State of Illinois
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1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

2            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Item 5 is Woodward Court,

3 Pine Ridge Park PUD, Woodward Drive east of Oak Street,

4 1300 Spring Street, LLC, application for concept plan.

5            MS. JOHNSON:  The Applicant is here to make a

6 presentation.

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

8            And this isn't a public hearing.  This is an

9 application for a concept plan.  For those of you who are

10 not familiar with our procedures, what the Plan

11 Commission does is we conduct public hearings for the

12 City Council to consider applications that come before

13 us.  In some instances we encourage applicants -- if it's

14 a more complicated plan or if they want to get an idea of

15 what is going to happen before they spend substantial

16 amounts of money doing packets and all the paperwork

17 that's involved in planning, we'll invite them to come in

18 for a concept plan review, and that's what this is.

19            There is no official application before the

20 City.  This is for the Plan Commission to give feedback

21 to the Applicant regarding their plan, and they can take

22 that into account in deciding whether or not to come back

23 with a plan for the Plan Commission to consider.

24            Any questions regarding that concept?
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1            (No response.)

2            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Now, we are on

3 the record because there's a court reporter here.  This

4 isn't a public hearing, but, still, I would ask anyone

5 who speaks to come up to the lectern, state your name,

6 spell your last name, state your address for the record.

7            And, also, because our court reporter is

8 talented but not quite that talented, she can only do one

9 voice at a time, so please wait to be recognized by me

10 before speaking.

11            Is the Applicant ready?

12            MR. KOLB:  Good evening, Commissioners.

13            My name is Andrew Kolb, K-o-l-b.  I'm a zoning

14 attorney.  I'm from the law firm of Vanek, Larson & Kolb,

15 which is just across the river in the old St. Charles

16 National Bank building at 200 West Main.

17            I'm here on behalf of 1300 Spring Street, LLC,

18 which is an Illinois limited liability company.  Its

19 principals are Michael-Dean Chorneyko and Jerry Hubbe.

20            With me also is Jace Murray, our broker on the

21 project; as well as David Schoning, our architect; and

22 Jared Natalino, who's standing next to me here who's

23 running the slides and is also an architect and project

24 manager.
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1            Thank you all for taking the time to listen a

2 little bit about our project.  The purpose of what we

3 hope to get out of tonight would be to get a general

4 sense of what the Commissioners feel about the project

5 before we invest even more capital and time and energy

6 into a project in a rezoning of this nature.

7            I think it's important to start -- we have

8 about a 15-minute presentation for you, but I think --

9 just as a preface, our team is a local product here.  Our

10 principals are both St. Charles products.  The team has

11 been local here, within miles of this site, for a long

12 time, and I think Jace Murray, our broker, knows this

13 project well.

14            It's a piece of property, multiple parcels

15 that have sat vacant for roughly 25 or 30 years in its

16 current zoning classification in one form or another.

17 And what we're seeking here today is a rezoning, a

18 rezoning of this property from the BC, Community Business

19 District, with a PUD overlay to the RM3, General

20 Residential District, as well as either an amended PUD or

21 a new PUD along with that and then modifications to the

22 comp plan to go along with that as well as a subdivision

23 as well as final and preliminary PUD plan approval.

24            Those are our development approvals that we're
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1 seeking, and we'll be making application kind of pending

2 what we hear tonight as far as positive feedback,

3 hopefully, or any questions or concerns you have

4 regarding a rezoning of this magnitude.

5            What we're seeking here is a multiunit

6 residential rental development for active adults and

7 young professionals.

8            As an overview, the property went through a

9 foreclosure that's the subject of our application.  It's

10 RAO property and it's currently being held by a limited

11 liability holding company of PNC Bank and was reclaimed

12 as part of a foreclosure.

13            We wouldn't necessarily say it was a blight,

14 but it certainly is underutilized in its current zoning

15 classification.  There's simply no demand and that's why

16 foreclosure occurred in the current zoning

17 classification.  We think the highest and best use of

18 this property would be high-density residential under the

19 RM3 zoning clarification.

20            Currently the LLC that I represent,

21 1300 Spring Street, has a contract purchase right.

22 They're not currently the owner of the property although

23 they do have a contract right to purchase this property

24 and one, mind you, with no contingencies.
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1            The way RAO property typically works is you

2 buy it and you hope to get your zoning, so we're very

3 particularly interested in what the reaction here is of

4 this Commission before we go much further with the

5 project, and we would hopefully look forward to a

6 positive temperature.

7            So, again, we're seeking a rezoning to the

8 RM3; we're seeking a modification of the comp plan; we're

9 seeking an amendment or brand-new planned unit

10 development, preliminary and final PUD approval, as well

11 as subdivision final and preliminary subdivision

12 approval.

13            There are under your code -- and we'll go

14 through the project in detail, but there are -- well,

15 let's start with the current zoning around the property.

16 The property is currently zoned BC PUD for Community

17 Business District.

18            There are a number of uses that are allowed in

19 that district.  I've pulled a couple out to have the

20 general public and the Commission kind of understand what

21 this property could be.  You've got things like bus

22 stations, temporary vehicle storage, mini warehouse

23 units, mini storage units, outdoor entertainment venues,

24 carnivals, lodges, motor vehicle rental, motor vehicle
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1 outdoor truck storage, taverns and theaters, things like

2 that for this particular parcel.

3            There's just not a demand for that in this

4 area, and what we're proposing is higher density

5 residential use for active adults and for young

6 professionals.

7            There are a number of standards in your code

8 for zoning or rezoning a parcel like this, and I think we

9 should touch on these just briefly for you so you

10 understand.  Before we get into the nature of this

11 project, I think equally as important is to consider the

12 rezoning itself.  Does the Commission believe this is the

13 highest and best use for this parcel in its

14 classification?

15            I think you've got to look at the standards

16 that are in your code under 17.04.320.

17            The code invites us to look at the existing

18 uses of the nearby property and whether the property

19 values are diminished by the existing zoning

20 restrictions.

21            I think here it's safe to say that we've got a

22 piece of property that's been vacant for 25, 30 years;

23 it's been foreclosed on by a bank, being held by a bank

24 holding company awaiting sale, unconditional sale, and
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1 I think the zoning classification had a lot to do with

2 why this property is in the predicament it's in.

3            Another factor is the suitability of the

4 property for its existing zoning and feasibility.

5 I think, as Jace will outline, the property's most

6 suitable for this type of development, this mixed-use

7 sort of residential development, multiunit, higher

8 density.

9            Another factor is the length of time the

10 property has been vacant.

11            As Jace pointed out before we walked over for

12 our meeting today from our law firm, this marks the 30th

13 anniversary of when this particular property was

14 originally contemplated to be developed under this zoning

15 classification, and I think during that entire time we

16 still see Woodward Drive not complete and we still see a

17 lot of vacant property out there that's just

18 underdeveloped.

19            And I think definitely there's a need for

20 this.  There's a number of studies which we'll go through

21 tonight -- Michael will outline them -- that shows a

22 clear demand for this type of housing in our community to

23 attract the right young professionals to stay in this

24 community who necessarily can't afford the burdens of



REGULAR MEETING -  WOODWARD COURT, PINE RIDGE PARK PUD

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

11

1 home ownership and the taxes and the maintenance that go

2 along with that, as well as the active adult lifestyle of

3 people that just want to sort of put that burden of

4 homeownership behind them and have a place that's

5 upscale, that has rents equivalent or equal to or

6 exceeding what the normal highest rents would be for the

7 St. Charles market.  I think there's a demand -- there's

8 a number of studies that show a clear demand for this

9 type of housing with this type of density and this number

10 of units.

11            Around this property -- I think it's important

12 to make the point that this property is not, you know,

13 quote/unquote, spot zoned here.  I think it's important

14 to note that we've got RM1 nearby to the west we've got

15 RM1 just on the other side of 64 to the west, and RM3, as

16 well, as well as office and research, which is

17 essentially the same thing as the BC zoning district --

18 however, it has greater setbacks, it's a little bit more

19 spread out -- and then we have public land and open space

20 surrounding it.

21            This particular use is not continuously

22 industrial or continuously commercial.  I think it's got

23 enough residential around it to, I think, demonstrate

24 some cohesion here, so I think it's important to say
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1 that -- you know, the adjoining zoning reclassifications

2 around this property, if we were to amend the comp plan,

3 if you were to allow this kind of project to proceed, we

4 believe this type of zoning classification is consistent

5 with what's immediately adjacent to this land.

6            So that being said, I think what I'll do is

7 turn it over to Jace Murray our broker on the project,

8 and what Jace can do is outline for you what the history

9 is of this site.  And then from there Michael will detail

10 for you what the project consists of, what amenities

11 we're offering on-site and how many units and what the

12 elevations look like and things like that.

13            So -- and I'll wrap up at the end.  So thanks

14 for your time.

15            MR. MURRAY:  Good evening.  Jace Murray,

16 Murray Commercial, 700 East Main Street, St. Charles.

17            Again, thank you all for allowing us to visit

18 with you tonight about the concept.

19            Our history goes back quite a bit.  I don't

20 want to be a historian up here, but just to shed some

21 quick light on the background and what we call the West

22 Gateway, our family's been involved in the West Gateway

23 really since its inception of the mid-'80s -- hence the

24 30-year reference that Andrew made.
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1            I think it was about 1985 when there was a

2 dialogue to assemble the parcels out here to bring the

3 annexation to the City, which ultimately occurred in

4 1990.

5            And then it was from about 1990 until '96 --

6 took about six years to unwind that annexation agreement

7 to ultimately get Wiseman-Hughes to the table for Renaux

8 Manor and then Town and Country to the residential south

9 Campton Hills Drive.  So we've been intimately involved

10 with this West Gateway for many, many years.

11            I think what's transpired and why we're here

12 today is testimony to the market will drive somewhat

13 the -- the demand, if you will.  And in the area from

14 Peck Road to the west to Randall Road to the east and

15 North Avenue or Main Street to the south, that quadrant

16 over those years, collectively, there's been many

17 different attempts to look at different land plans,

18 different concept plans.  I know we're right now,

19 I think, on the 13th amendment or more to the annexation

20 agreement.

21            During that residential boom I think there was

22 a consistent comment and a feeling that there will not

23 be -- we have enough residential right now, let's hold

24 off on any more residential use in this quadrant,
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1 although many of us have commented that the market will

2 dictate and a blended use makes the most sense.  You need

3 the rooftops to drive that commercial, and you need a

4 balanced approach.

5            So when the team approached and we started

6 talking about this a year ago, we thought this makes a

7 great use of the property.  It is the highest and best

8 use for the property over -- I think the last 25 to

9 30 years have shown us that.

10            We're a local group.  We want to revitalize

11 this West Gateway area, bring it back to life, drive some

12 of the commercial that's on the frontages of North

13 Avenue -- or Main Street, I should say -- I'm glad Jim

14 Martin is not here -- and, again, support the existing

15 uses that are here.

16            We represent some other properties in the

17 immediate area.  Ourselves, we developed the West

18 Gateway -- or the Westgate Center where Walgreen's is and

19 Tap House and the like, and everyone's doing okay, but we

20 could be doing much, much better with the right uses in

21 place.

22            I'm going to turn it over to Michael-Dean.

23 I'm a man of few words so -- less is more -- so

24 I appreciate your time, and we look forward to your



REGULAR MEETING -  WOODWARD COURT, PINE RIDGE PARK PUD

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

15

1 opinion tonight.

2            Thank you.

3            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Thanks, Jace.

4            Michael-Dean Chorneyko.  I'm at 40 West

5 484 LaFox Road, St. Charles, Illinois.

6            Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and the

7 committee, for taking the time to review our concept

8 plan.  We're excited.  I'm excited.  My team's excited

9 about this project.

10            Jace touched a little bit about -- it was

11 a year ago around now when we identified the property and

12 started negotiating with the company that held the

13 property, and it's been a very, very, very tough

14 negotiating process.  You're dealing with an institution

15 that is thousands or -- they're in Ohio, people that we

16 dealt with.  They don't really have any ties to the

17 community.

18            We do have ties to the community.  I came here

19 in 1985, bought my first house here in 1988, happened to

20 live next door to Jace's family, to Jim Murray and his

21 wife, Dee.  And I think Jace was still in high school and

22 Mr. Murray was working on this project back then.

23            And so we have a long history together as

24 friends and, as luck would have it -- or as, you know,
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1 God's blessed us -- we've been able to grow our business

2 in this community.  We've been here -- our office for

3 14 years was within a quarter mile of this site, so we're

4 intimately aware that nothing's gone on there and we've

5 watched it sit as vacant land and then, after 2004,

6 developed vacant land with no proposals.

7            So we're all local.  The ownership group is

8 local, we employ people locally, and we want to do this

9 project with our own team.  We want to build it, design

10 it.  We have our own architects, we have our own general

11 contracting firm, and we've done a number of successful

12 projects throughout the valley, mostly in senior housing.

13            That's what we do, is with -- some of the

14 Heritage Woods facilities you might be familiar with.

15 Delnor Glen was one of the projects that our team did up

16 here on the river, and so that's what we do.

17            A number of our clients that we work for --

18 the reason we chose this property, an RAO property -- it

19 is interesting because we work for a number of clients

20 who repurpose buildings.  We converted a hotel in

21 Indianapolis that was a bankrupt hotel -- that was

22 blighted and it was being used for all sorts of bad

23 uses -- into an assisted living center.  The chamber of

24 commerce was ecstatic with the owner for taking something
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1 that was not a good part of the community and turning it

2 into something that is really beneficial to the

3 community.

4            In South Elgin we took an office condo

5 building and turned it into the finest memory care

6 facility in the Fox Valley, I believe.  And we just did

7 that last year, and we did it in eight months, and the

8 owners are extremely happy, and the community's extremely

9 happy.  We took a piece of property that wasn't producing

10 any revenues -- had a massage parlor in it -- and turned

11 it into something that the community could be proud of, a

12 safe place for elderly people.

13            So -- but the reason I'm telling you that is

14 there is a common theme, in that they're taking

15 properties and changing the use.  Here, we're taking a

16 property and we're asking for a change in zoning.

17            We're looking outside the box.  We're looking

18 at a piece of property that right now might be used for a

19 number of different things with high traffic volume

20 and -- carnival, theater -- we went through some of the

21 uses.

22            So what we would like to do here -- it's also

23 important to know we work for a number of local people,

24 Cadence, Delnor, Wintrust Bank.  I mean, we're local and
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1 we've done a lot of local projects.

2            What we'd like to do on the property is build

3 a 240-unit upper-scale apartment complex with all the

4 amenities.

5            It's going to have 24-hour maintenance, going

6 to have a maintenance person on staff.  We're going to

7 have a leasing manager on staff, on the premises.  It's

8 going to have a self-service pet spa so that we can allow

9 pets; people are going to be able to watch their pets.

10            The living areas are going to be an upscale

11 apartments.  The one bedrooms are going to be very large,

12 865 square feet.  The two bedrooms are going to be

13 1100 square feet.  The building's going to be fully

14 sprinkled, wood-frame construction.

15            We're going to have a pool area; we're going

16 to have barbecue areas; we're going to have garden plots,

17 a coffee bar, a fitness center, all the uses that you see

18 on the screen.

19            And there's a reason for this, and that's the

20 why of the project.  There's a demand in St. Charles,

21 there's demand across the country for housing that

22 millennials, which is -- right now in our country

23 25 percent of the population will be determined as

24 millennials, people who were born between the years 1980
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1 and 1995.

2            That group represents approximately 1 1/2 to

3 $2 1/2 trillion of spending.  The largest percentage of

4 that group, according to the last US census, is 23 years

5 old last year.  The next largest group is 24, and the

6 next largest group is 22.  This is the bubble that came

7 out of the baby boom.  This is the bubble that's kind of

8 passing through, and its a lot of our children, you know.

9            So they live differently and they're more

10 experiential than we are, so they want to experience

11 things.  And you could go through Forbes, US News & World

12 Report, CNBC -- all the talk is about how they live.  And

13 things that are pretty common to them is they're not

14 really interested in home ownership at this point in

15 their life.

16            They may be living at home because they

17 graduated college a few years ago and this was a bad job

18 market and they had college debt and there's a bunch of

19 things, but usually by the age of 25 they move out, and

20 this is the boom that we're experiencing.

21            So they are people that would be -- good jobs,

22 good education, need a place to live, want to stay in the

23 community.  A lot of them are in our community now.

24 I can think of four on my street on the east side of
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1 St. Charles where I live.  That's just four off the top

2 of my head.

3            So there's a demand in St. Charles.  Our

4 market study that we're having completed right now --

5 they shared a little bit of it with me today -- that

6 there's over 400 -- demand for 400 units in the

7 Fox Valley -- Batavia-Geneva-St. Charles -- currently

8 today.  So if you could build 400 units, you'd fill them

9 up today.

10            In St. Charles we have not had any new

11 development -- nothing of this scale -- for 15 years.

12 Interestingly enough, there's a lot of parallels between

13 that community sitting on the east side, AMLI, and what

14 we're proposing here on the west side.

15            They both make use of a retail corridor along

16 the front, a car dealership, a retail area, and the

17 apartment complexes in the back.  And then as you get

18 away from the apartment complex, you get into other uses.

19            We feel this is the best use for the property

20 and that it would be a vital -- it would be a vital part

21 of the community, and it would allow the businesses to

22 thrive -- at least have a better shot at thriving -- than

23 another use or any of the uses because nothing's worked

24 there for 30 years.
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1            The other thing we'd like to mention is that

2 your support and timing is key.  You know, the current

3 zoning is commercial.  We want to change the zoning to

4 the use that complements the adjacent properties, which

5 are residential.  The most adjacent property to this is

6 residential.  The front areas are commercial.

7            Our site area that we're proposing is

8 13 acres.  18 percent of that's going to be covered by

9 buildings.  There's going to be a tremendous amount of

10 green space and circulatory areas.  We don't comply --

11 we're asking for a zoning change, but we're not asking at

12 the time -- and we don't anticipate any variances of the

13 zoning.  The goals that we're proposing, the concepts

14 that we're proposing will fit in with the zoning, if

15 we're granted the zoning.

16            So -- I touched on the market demand.  There's

17 seniors, there's people -- our market study today, they

18 shared with us that 45 percent of our rental pool will

19 come from people between the ages of 45 and 75.

20            So that kind of was surprising to me.  I was

21 assuming that some of that -- some active seniors, but

22 that's a big number of active seniors.  That's people who

23 want to sell their home, could sell their home, and want

24 to stay in the community, come back for the summers, be
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1 around their children and grandchildren.

2            Another thing that's important to remember

3 about a project like this is it incubates future home

4 buyers for the city.  So you're introducing young people

5 with a lot of disposable income into St. Charles.

6 Currently we have nothing like this in St. Charles.  If

7 your son or daughter wants to live in a nicer building or

8 you want to sell your house and move to a building you

9 can walk to that even has nice amenities, it just doesn't

10 happen.  We don't have that here.

11            So this will provide -- fill a big gap in

12 St. Charles.  It will also allow us to collect the

13 spending money that these people have into the

14 St. Charles businesses, and it also provides a new pool

15 of future homeowners that are being invested in the

16 St. Charles community.  They're not buying houses at an

17 early age as we did, they're not getting married as early

18 as we did, but eventually they do do that.

19            And if you -- there's a study that was

20 commissioned by the City, the CMAP study.  It's a policy.

21 It's been adopted as policy, I believe, by the City.  And

22 it addresses a need that by 2040 St. Charles is going to

23 be short 4,000 -- or 2,000 of this type of housing units.

24 They're going to be short housing units -- rental units
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1 of all types across the board.

2            And on page 119 they recommend that one of the

3 ways -- the very first recommendation in the housing

4 strategy is how to accomplish finding land for this, and

5 rezoning existing properties is one of the ways that the

6 City can accomplish the goal of meeting the need of these

7 renters.

8            Do you want to go to the next slide there --

9 so this is what we're proposing.  It's a little different

10 than what you have in your packet.

11            We're a local company.  We have our own

12 architects, designers, and we had a meeting last Tuesday

13 night at the Tap House with the residents of -- that

14 would be most greatly impacted by this project, and that

15 would be the homeowners association to the north and the

16 west.

17            They -- we had good dialogue.  I think the use

18 had a lot of support, and out of their dialogue and

19 questions and comments, we adapted the plan that you have

20 to this plan.

21            This plan shows three four-story buildings.

22 It shows a pool on the southernmost portion of the

23 property, three three-story buildings on the northern

24 property which most abuts the homeowners association, and
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1 a movement of the properties further away from the

2 existing homeowners.

3            So what we've done is, because we're local and

4 because we can adapt and because we want to be good

5 neighbors -- because we are all neighbors -- we turned

6 this over in a week.  And something like this works for

7 us, and we hope it works for the Planning Commission and

8 the City.

9            These buildings are kind of contemporary in

10 style.  They have a mix of one-bedroom and two-bedroom

11 units.  The units you see on the corners are one-bedroom

12 units.  The two-bedroom units are in the middle.  They --

13 some of the buildings will have elevators.

14            The units, as proposed, in a three-story

15 building have only four doors in each hallway, so they're

16 semiprivate entrance doors.  You don't have any long

17 corridors.  They're made to be for the people of the --

18 they're made for our next generation.

19            And for the -- there's a lot of one-bedroom

20 units.  There's nine buildings.  There's 72 -- I mean

21 one-floor units.  There's 72 units that will be available

22 on the main floor.  So for people who have compromised

23 situations and want one-floor living, there's -- a third

24 of the property is ready for that type of individual.
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1            So -- and that sums it up.  I think we touched

2 on everything.

3            And if you have any questions, I think Andrew

4 wants to end our presentation, but I thank you for your

5 consideration.

6            I hope the guests recognize the quick and --

7 movement towards their comments and our ability to do --

8 what I need -- what we need as local developers dealing

9 with the situation is we'd like some feedback that allows

10 us to decide what our next steps are with this project

11 because it's -- I think it's a great project for the

12 City.  It takes a blighted piece of property and turns it

13 into something viable, just like we've done with various

14 other properties.

15            Andrew.

16            MR. KOLB:  Hi.  I think that's the -- that's

17 the main point.

18            With the concept plan -- I think Todd kind of

19 touched on it earlier.  The goal is for the developer to

20 kind of walk out of the meeting and get the -- take the

21 temperature of the Commission and get a sense of -- you

22 know, this is a fairly extensive project relative to

23 St. Charles, and a rezoning is a rezoning.

24            Anytime you modify the comp plan, it's
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1 definitely something that should not be taken lightly, so

2 we want to make sure that, you know, before we move

3 forward into the acquisition stages and into just some

4 really heavy engineering soft costs, that we can really

5 get a sense of what you all think.

6            So we invite you to toss questions at us, but

7 equally as important we'd love to hear your comments as

8 to what you really feel about this kind of a zoning

9 change and, secondly, what you feel -- assuming a

10 rezoning's okay, a new PUD -- what you think of our

11 project generally, both of those, so that we can get a

12 sense of what your recommendations to the City Council

13 ultimately will be so that we can make our business

14 decisions moving forward.

15            So thank you for your time --

16            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

17            MR. KOLB:  Okay.

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Thank you.  Typically what

19 we'll do is we'll entertain questions from Planning

20 Commission members and -- as well as from members of the

21 audience, and then we'll end with a polling of the

22 Planning Commission to get their impressions of the

23 project.

24            And I'm going to take the liberty of starting
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1 off with a question, and you may have to defer to staff

2 for this.  This is kind of a two-part question.

3            Have any steps been taken regarding extension

4 of Woodward to the east along the north side of the

5 Mercedes dealer?

6            Do you know if anything has happened at the

7 City regarding that?

8            MR. COLBY:  The responsibility for

9 constructing that extension -- it's a part of the

10 subdivision that was approved with the resident Mercedes

11 dealership and the expectation, based on that subdivision

12 plan, is that the street would be connected when that lot

13 is developed.

14            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  The lot immediately to the

15 south of where that connected?

16            MR. COLBY:  Correct, north of the dealership.

17            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Now, one of the other

18 things that I saw is this drive on the west side of the

19 Mercedes dealer looks like it goes behind the dealer, but

20 it also appears to run parallel with the proposed access

21 drive for this development.

22            Would we have any issues with those two both

23 coming out onto Woodward Drive in too close of a

24 proximity to each other?
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1            MR. TIEDT:  In staff comments there was a

2 comment related to that with having those entrances

3 located in close proximity on Woodward and that the

4 traffic study would have to address that and examine, you

5 know, likelihood of conflicts and things of that nature.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  And I guess going to the

7 Applicant, have you had any conversations with adjoining

8 property owners regarding cross-access agreements?

9            For example, the drive that goes to the west

10 of what used to be Sunshine Lighting there, there's a

11 little drive here that comes off of Route 64 -- I mean,

12 what I -- I know that you're going to have a traffic

13 study when you come back with an application, but one of

14 the questions that I know we're going to have is what

15 access points are there going to be in the future and

16 what is going to be the impact of traffic at those access

17 points, and so one of the things that we need to consider

18 is Woodward Drive extending to the east as well as any

19 other potential access points.

20            Has there been any discussions with adjoining

21 property owners regarding those?

22            MR. MURRAY:  Jace Murray.  I'll just make a

23 couple constructive comments.

24            To echo Russ' comment, yeah, the resident
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1 piece has the responsibility of connecting Woodward Drive

2 to Randall.

3            This parcel -- Pine Ridge Park, if you will --

4 when that got acquired and did this development, their

5 contribution was to the Oak Street intersection.  So, if

6 you will, this PUD, if you will, has stepped up to the

7 plate and put its best foot forward already as it relates

8 to that Oak Street intersection from that perspective.

9            The comment about the Sunshine Lighting

10 drive -- and Marv can comment, too -- I believe there's a

11 pretty significant detention/retention area right there

12 that -- I don't know if it would be conducive to connect

13 that.

14            MR. CHORNEYKO:  I think also, Jace, it might

15 be important to point out that the existing business

16 development that was contemplated there allowed for

17 high-volume traffic.  And we are going to do traffic

18 studies as part of our application process, but our

19 understanding is that the use that we're proposing and

20 the amount of traffic that we're doing will be handled by

21 the current configuration that was contemplated when the

22 original PUD was approved.

23            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Well, and that's the point

24 that I was getting at, not the legalities of cross-access
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1 or anything like that but, really, more what is the

2 impact of the road structure or what's the impact of the

3 proposed traffic on both the existing road structure and

4 what potentially may be the road structure.

5            So if and when that road does go through,

6 Woodward does go through -- I don't know -- maybe there

7 could be some section in the traffic study that

8 presupposes that and gives an idea of what the traffic

9 movement would be in that direction.

10            Other questions from the Plan Commission?

11            Brian.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  We heard testimony that this --

13 these parcels have been vacant for 25, 30 years.  The

14 commercial parcel north of the auto dealership is also

15 vacant with frontage on Randall.

16            Could you speculate -- do you have any

17 thoughts as to why that parcel is vacant?

18            MR. MURRAY:  It would only be speculation.

19 Market demand.  Rooftops.  I know residents in the past

20 have talked about other dealerships being there, and

21 that's a world I'm not aware of.

22            MEMBER DOYLE:  Would you say that that remains

23 a viable commercial parcel even though it's been vacant?

24            MR. MURRAY:  Yes.
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1            MEMBER DOYLE:  Okay.

2            MR. MURRAY:  If you look at the corridors --

3 Randall is the retail corridor that we know and live in,

4 and then there's -- North Avenue is a corridor.  It's not

5 as strong a retail corridor as Randall, obviously, but

6 those are the two corridors.

7            MEMBER DOYLE:  And if Woodward is connected to

8 Randall as has been speculated -- you know, as has been

9 planned for -- and there are -- our comprehensive plan

10 identifies part of this area, the two parcels, as

11 commercial.  Basically, what the comp plan contemplates

12 is that you have a viable commercial parcel that's

13 fronting Randall, you have a stoplight at Woodward and

14 Randall, and you have a possibility of commercial now

15 extending westward on Woodward.

16            So why should the Commission not maintain an

17 outlook that this is a viable commercial property in the

18 future when that connection to Randall is established?

19            MR. MURRAY:  From the -- again, speculation;

20 broker's opinion.  There's significantly other lands

21 still yet in the western area of the corridors of

22 St. Charles that will be absorbed far ahead of any of

23 this land being absorbed for any type of commercial use.

24 If you're okay with that land sitting there for another
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1 50, 30 years, then that's the City's purview.

2            From a market demand and reality, with

3 Woodward connected -- and this goes back to discussions

4 we had 20 years ago.  You need a balanced use throughout

5 here from a land planning perspective to drive that

6 frontage commercial and make it viable.  We still have

7 all the transient land behind Meijer and Lowe's.

8            You have the Fair Board property.  Granted,

9 it's Fair Board and who knows what they're going to do

10 with it.  But there's significant amount of commercial

11 yet to be absorbed in the critical corridors that the --

12 the inventory behind that critical corridor is conducive

13 for this type of use.

14            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Other questions?

15            Brian, do you have some more?

16            MEMBER DOYLE:  Go ahead.

17            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Go ahead, Sue.

18            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  I just have a quick one.

19 This will be for staff.

20            Do we have any idea of the current occupation

21 rate of the other type complexes in the city right now?

22            MS. JOHNSON:  I believe that they are -- in

23 general, our vacancy rate is fairly low for rentals.

24            MR. CHORNEYKO:  I believe that the vacancy
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1 rate in St. Charles is less than 1 percent.

2            A study that was done in December of '13 --

3 which is a year old but we haven't built any new

4 buildings since then -- that showed the vacancy rate to

5 be 4 out of 540 available units, which is a vacancy rate

6 of .8 percent, which is 10 times less than the lenders

7 are showing there.

8            So big demand.

9            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Thank you.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah.

11            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I have a few questions.

12            You had referenced the complex on the east

13 side of town.  How many units are in that complex?

14            MR. CHORNEYKO:  I believe there's 400 units.

15 And I know there's 400 units in that complex, and they

16 constitute the last big project that was done and allowed

17 for nicer residential multifamily in the city.

18            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  And as we just heard and you

19 had stated, the fill rate or the occupancy there is

20 basically --

21            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Hundred percent.

22            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  -- a hundred percent most of

23 the time?

24            MR. CHORNEYKO:  That's my understanding.
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1            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Because one of my questions

2 before we just discussed this was if you were to build a

3 community like this -- and my personal opinion is that

4 I like what I see as far as concept.

5            But my concern would be if it were to be built

6 and then you have a lot of empty buildings, that they are

7 not filled.  It just concerns -- you know, we've got

8 three adult children, and, unfortunately, they all moved

9 out of town.  And out of state, frankly.

10            But -- you know, I'd love to see them stay

11 here, but they chose not to.  But I just wonder how we're

12 going to keep some of the younger crowd here.

13            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Yeah.  Our plan in

14 constructing this project is to do it in phases and start

15 at the buildings that surround the amenities and build it

16 out in phases that allow for lease-up to dictate your

17 vacancy and your construction rate, and that would be the

18 prudent plan.  We're prudent local guys, so that's the

19 plan that we would take.

20            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  And you --

21            MR. CHORNEYKO:  We also know that in the city

22 that there's a tremendous amount of -- because no

23 projects have been built for a long time, even in the

24 tricity area -- that the demand -- from what I -- from
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1 what our market study people -- we'll have that market

2 study in a few weeks in its entirety.  It says that

3 there's tremendous amount of demand just from turnover

4 demands that's not being met, that people don't have any

5 other places to go so they kind of stay where they're at.

6            But a new place with these amenities would be

7 attractive to a lot of people who are currently renting,

8 as well.

9            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Right.  So -- your plan

10 versus what we had in our packet is one less building?

11 Is that the only difference I see?

12            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Correct.

13            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Besides one less pool.

14            MR. CHORNEYKO:  What we did was we took the

15 pool away.  We listened to adjacent property owners at

16 our meeting, and, you know, there was over 40 houses that

17 are directly within 500 feet or 600 feet of our property.

18 So we had a meeting with them and said, "This is what

19 we're going to be proposing" so they know.

20            We had -- we're not changing the density,

21 we're not changing the use, but they had some comments

22 that, "Boy, it would be really great; I think this is

23 better than having a carnival in our backyard and" --

24 I can't put words in their mouth but -- "this is better
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1 than a storage facility."  You know, "Could you look at

2 another location for the swimming pool?  "

3            And we said, "Well, not only could we do that,

4 we could probably, if we put our mind to it, do a --

5 something that works," so we put three four-story

6 buildings.  And that eliminated one three-story building,

7 and that building came on a parcel that was most close to

8 the existing homeowners.

9            So -- I mean, that's we want to do, we want to

10 work with everybody, but we need the zoning and we need

11 the density.

12            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Thank you.

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Brian.

14            MEMBER DOYLE:  During your presentation you --

15 I heard the term "blended use," and I also heard the term

16 "mixed use."  This is a full residential proposal.

17            Did you consider mixed use or development

18 style -- a building style that could be converted to

19 mixed use in the future?

20            MR. CHORNEYKO:  I think in this particular

21 situation that the term "mixed use" is more in general of

22 the whole area, talking about having residential and

23 business use and commercial and retail on the same side

24 of the street, kind of -- Jace was referring basically to
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1 the whole area.  And this particular place I don't think

2 would support that type of development.

3            We have some of those buildings.  The tenant

4 spaces down -- are below -- below are not in great

5 demand, and the cost to build them and to leave them

6 vacant impacts the cost of the project.

7            In this particular place, being behind a

8 retail, I think this was the best use.

9            MEMBER DOYLE:  Could you -- the amenities that

10 you have, though, you have -- could you go through the --

11 put the slide up again with your amenities for this

12 development?

13            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Sure.  We'll have some

14 talented young guy, millennial here, do it --

15            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Yeah, I caught you.  I caught

16 you.

17            MR. CHORNEYKO:  -- do the slide.

18            MEMBER DOYLE:  So you have a coffee bar, a

19 game area with pool table, fitness center, kitchenette,

20 event meeting rooms, and a business center.

21            MR. CHORNEYKO:  That's in the clubhouse, yeah.

22 Our clubhouse is kind of --

23            MEMBER DOYLE:  Yes.  So I mean -- is it

24 conceivable that you could have a built form that mimics
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1 mixed use with a streetscape and with a more walkable --

2 walkable streetscape that -- where these sorts of

3 amenities could be located on the ground floor and could

4 be converted to retail uses later on if this -- I'm going

5 to just jump ahead here to the comments section and say

6 that my definition of mixed use is one that more --

7 integrally blends business/retail uses and residential

8 uses.

9            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Correct.

10            MEMBER DOYLE:  And what I see here is a

11 residential subdivision with a lot of surface parking

12 that's not very walkable in terms of being able to walk

13 to local business -- you know, local business amenities.

14            And I'll hold off on any further comments

15 about that, you know, and, I guess, stop and allow time

16 for other people to ask questions at this point.

17            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  I just want to -- you

18 caught my interest when you said "in phases."

19            How do you foresee that?  What would be the

20 first phase that you want to do, followed by the second?

21 How is that going to unravel?

22            MR. CHORNEYKO:  If Jared will put the plan up

23 there, in -- what's happened is, by moving the pool down

24 to the southwest side, it's actually helped keep the
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1 amenities in an area where we'd most likely -- like to

2 start to provide construction.

3            You want to provide the amenities because

4 that's -- the clubhouse, the pool is part of the amenity

5 package, so we would probably -- the way we've gone

6 through this is we would start with the two buildings --

7 do you want to highlight the two buildings there? --

8 these two buildings right here -- and then we'd go to the

9 next two buildings or the next three-set of buildings.

10 So we'd probably start two or three buildings at one

11 time, which would be only a -- it's only 48 units in

12 the two --

13            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  So around the pool, that

14 horseshoe area, would be where you would --

15            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Right.  We would do the

16 northernmost portion last.  And we would fill up --

17            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Across the street?

18            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Correct.

19            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  And as I see it now, this

20 is changed from the packet that we got, and I want to

21 make sure I understand it.

22            The six units on the south here are four-story

23 units?

24            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Three of those are.
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1            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Three of those are?

2            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Yeah.

3            And, Jared, could you point to those with the

4 pointer?

5            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  I can't see your pointer.

6            MR. CHORNEYKO:  They're the two most southern

7 buildings and the farthest building up the road.

8            And that's because the massing of the

9 buildings -- one of the comments was -- you know, we like

10 to change things up and have different massing.

11            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  So it's a tradeoff from

12 losing one on the north, and you gained it --

13            MR. CHORNEYKO:  We gained it there.  We gained

14 one -- and then on the north side, the benefit is that

15 they have the lowest buildings furthest away and they

16 have -- we have some extra space over there.

17            Sometimes there's a win-win; right?  We try.

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Any other

19 questions?

20            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Yeah.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah.

22            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Can you talk about some of

23 the -- what you see as the rents for these properties and

24 where the rest of the market is at in St. Charles?
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1            MR. CHORNEYKO:  The average rent -- current

2 rent -- and our -- the average rent or current rent --

3 our biggest competitor is 1400 -- well, it's a dollar 42

4 a foot.  Our rents will be at that level and higher,

5 probably between a dollar 45 to a dollar 80 a foot, you

6 know, depending on view.

7            And then those rents are unstructured, so

8 there are different amenities like -- the design team --

9 I'm really excited.  They did a great job.  And the

10 interior one-bedroom units are really spacious and have a

11 lot of windows, and we've got a lot of nice green space

12 and stuff to look at to the north and to the west, even

13 at the pools and stuff.

14            So there's going to be premium units for sure

15 in this building, so, you know, you would see the rents

16 at or above the rents that you're currently seeing in the

17 community, which -- and that translates -- you know, the

18 rents average at 1400, I think, is a dollar 42 at AMLI.

19            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Sue.

20            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  In your amenities listing

21 you had mentioned garden plots and walking paths.  Can

22 you just walk us through a little bit of an idea of where

23 that will all fall in on your plan?

24            MR. CHORNEYKO:  You know what?  Would it be
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1 best maybe if we had one of the architects do that?

2 Would that be great?

3            David, do you want to do that?

4            MR. SCHONING:  I'm Dave Schoning.  I'm the

5 architect.

6            Jared, can you put that on the site plan?

7            So as we proposed, we're going to have --

8 I think it's outlined maybe a little bit better on the

9 previous site plan.  Like I said, this is kind of, you

10 know, our initial response to the public hearing that we

11 had over at the restaurant last week.

12            But our initial site plan that we submitted

13 shows walkways.  We'll have walkways surrounding the

14 whole perimeter of the site and exiting in different

15 areas, so we'll have all kind of cross-accesses for

16 everybody to, you know, create those walking paths that

17 we proposed.

18            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Garden plots, David.

19            MR. SCHONING:  Garden plots.  We'll have

20 garden plots on the north side -- yeah, right.

21            MR. NATALINO:  I'm sorry.  Up here.

22            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Actually, David, the other

23 site plan had all the sidewalks and things like that.

24            MR. SCHONING:  The previous site plan that we
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1 had -- I think you can see on the north side there are

2 some wedge-shaped parcels between the buildings that --

3 where we were previously showing the garden plots.  We

4 will incorporate those in a number of different areas on

5 this plan, as well.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Other questions?

7            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I just had one, like Sue did,

8 on the walking areas or the pedestrian areas.  Do they

9 tie into anything else surrounding this potential

10 community?

11            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Yeah.

12            MR. SCHONING:  We're proposed to tie into the

13 existing commercial areas to -- we'll have walking paths

14 all along the streets that were around the property, so

15 there will be sidewalks along all the public streets and

16 connecting to the retail along North Avenue.

17            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Okay.

18            MR. CHORNEYKO:  And if I may, I think -- on

19 the PUD as a whole that we're inheriting, as a -- in the

20 whole site -- that there is a lot -- there's sidewalks,

21 landscaping, and that's all part of -- going to be tied

22 back into this, and that's -- we're going to meet the

23 requirements for that.

24            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Thank you.
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1            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Other

2 questions?

3            (No response.)

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  I just have one.

5            I don't know if, Russ, maybe you would know

6 this.

7            Regarding a traffic light at Barbara Ann, was

8 there a discussion about what would warrant a traffic

9 light or whether it's been discussed before?

10            MR. COLBY:  I don't think that's been

11 considered because of its close proximity to both Randall

12 Road and then, also, the signal location the City

13 identified at Oak Street.

14            So the access was always planned around the

15 City being at Oak Street.

16            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Is there a left-turn lane

17 on Oak Street north of 64?

18            Like heading -- turning east.

19            MR. MURRAY:  Yes.  You can actually see that

20 there.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Can you?

22            MR. MURRAY:  Yeah.

23            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah, I see it.  All right.

24            And then regarding the adjoining wetlands,
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1 I know that we had a great deal of discussion on this

2 several years ago.

3            What's happening with the wetlands?  And will

4 this have any impact on wetland preservation or the --

5 I know there was a detention area that was quite an

6 issue.

7            MR. TIEDT:  Yeah.

8            You know, when Pine Ridge Park was developed,

9 all along that northeast quadrant were wetlands and

10 stormwater detention basins.

11            One of staff comments was that they need to

12 examine those buffers, the required wetland buffers, and

13 just ensure that these buildings are outside of that.

14            Where they're anticipating those

15 three residential buildings north of Woodward Drive,

16 those are already platted lots for commercial use, and

17 the rest of the wetlands are protected by wetland

18 easements.

19            So no development can happen within those

20 wetlands, and where they're proposing their buildings are

21 already platted lots for development.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  So there wouldn't have to

23 be any type of major elevation changes?  I know we had --

24 they had that to the west of that, west of this area --
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1 correct?

2            MR. MURRAY:  Correct.

3            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  -- in that residential area

4 there.

5            MR. MURRAY:  Yeah.  There would not be any

6 anticipated elevation changes other than probably some

7 general site grading on those platted lots to accommodate

8 the appropriate grades needed for this development.

9            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  But not a matter of 20 feet

10 or something like that?

11            MR. MURRAY:  No.  I wouldn't anticipate that.

12            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah.  I hope not.

13            I'm sure you hope not, too.

14            MR. MURRAY:  Right.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Any other

16 questions from Plan Commission members?

17            (No response.)

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Any questions from members

19 of the audience?

20            (No response.)

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  Then what I will do

22 is I'll just -- we'll just go through quickly -- we've

23 kind of already let comments be known, but we'll just go

24 one by one and just -- Plan Commissioners, if you could
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1 just let them know what -- kind of what you like about

2 the property and the things that you would like to see

3 improved before an application comes back before us.

4            Jim, do you mind starting?

5            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Sure.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

7            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  I must say I'm very

8 excited about this project, and I'm comfortable with it

9 being either commercial or residential.  And after

10 I drove out to the site and looked at it, I'm just

11 excited that we're moving along and going to do something

12 here.

13            And the staff suggested a few points that are

14 of interest here.  One was the change of land use that

15 we've discussed here tonight very thoroughly, and I have

16 no problem with that at all.

17            The proposed density I think is good.  They're

18 well balanced in that area, too.  And the site plan,

19 although it's a bit different from what I saw earlier,

20 I'm still happy with that.

21            Where I get into a problem is the building

22 architecture.  And I say that from the standpoint that my

23 excitement kind of dimmed when I turned the page and saw

24 the elevations because I got a feeling it was a stark,
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1 institutional-looking building, and it just didn't fit

2 the residential mode that I was thinking about.

3            What I -- and I think it has to do with the

4 flat roof.  As a design guideline, you know, here --

5 perhaps a hip roof that would go along with the -- your

6 center, which has a hip roof, which would kind of mirror

7 that throughout the buildings.

8            And standing out on that property looking,

9 I couldn't help but think it had just the feeling of a

10 prairie look that you can enhance upon.  And so the -- as

11 a -- I guess -- a suggestion, guideline here, take a look

12 at that in terms of what you could do with the roofline.

13 And going on, of course, it's not prairie style by any

14 means, but there is a need to -- if we're going to go

15 residential, I would hate to have it look like that.

16            So that's where I'm -- all your other points

17 are wonderful.  That's it.

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Thank you.

19            Sue.

20            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Yes, a couple points.

21            First of all, I have no problem, either, with

22 the change in the zoning.  You know, I think that would

23 work well for that piece of property as long as the

24 neighboring businesses and so forth are into it, as well.
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1            Just a couple comments about the building

2 itself:  I have seen that type of facade on a couple of

3 different apartment complexes throughout some of my

4 travels, and what I saw were buildings that were going

5 for a LEED certification and so forth where they're using

6 recycled materials, where they're using repurposed

7 materials in their building.

8            And I don't know if that's a consideration

9 that you would be thinking of, as well, but I think that

10 would work, you know.  If we could do it that way, too,

11 that would be a plus.

12            In addition to what you were commenting about,

13 I think that once we get the landscape plan, too --

14 I think that will help to soften the look and feel of the

15 buildings themselves, so I'll be anxious to see that, as

16 well.

17            Traffic flow, of course, would be a

18 consideration here if I -- I'm assuming there will be a

19 traffic study done -- maybe not.  But if that's not done,

20 I would like to make sure that there is an extension to

21 Woodward Drive to make sure that there is an ability for

22 traffic flow to move easily to and fro.

23            We -- let's see.

24            The walking paths -- and this is my final
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1 comment.  The walking paths, I would hope that there's a

2 way to connect them, as well, to other like bike paths

3 and so forth that we have within the community so that

4 there can be a flow of bicycle traffic maybe into

5 downtown St. Charles and perhaps back to their

6 communities where they live so that maybe -- that's, of

7 course, another way to be eco-friendly in the community.

8            But other than that, I like the plan.  I like

9 the use for the area, and I hope you bring it forward.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Brian.

11            MEMBER DOYLE:  I guess I'd preface my comments

12 to say that I'm not opposed to multifamily residential

13 development where it's appropriate.

14            The City recently commissioned a comprehensive

15 plan task force, which produced, with the help of a

16 consultant, a new comp plan.  That initiative was

17 predicated on a claim that our old comp plan was out of

18 date, needed to be updated.

19            We worked with a planning consultant.  We did

20 numerous public workshops and public hearings, and at no

21 time in that process was the zoning for this parcel

22 proposed to be outdated or obsolete.  So I am not fully

23 persuaded that a comp plan work product that is only

24 two years old missed such a critical zoning obsolescence,
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1 if you will.

2            So what I would offer you is that I think that

3 the intent of the comp plan is to foster commercial

4 development on Randall Road, and I think that any

5 development here needs to be tied to -- particularly if

6 we're going to make a map amendment -- how does this

7 plan, in providing you with the creativity to bring a

8 different kind of proposal forward to us, advance the

9 City's goals?  How does it provide a catalyst to promote

10 that commercial development on Randall Road and also

11 anticipate the possibility of future commercial

12 development on Woodward Drive?

13            As I said during the question-and-answer

14 session, I can envision viable commercial -- local

15 business uses on Woodward Drive, and the site layout

16 here, to me, being a subdivision layout that is -- you

17 know, it would -- a few points of ingress and egress to

18 parking lots doesn't lend itself to repurposing in the

19 long term.

20            And so what I would like to see is a site

21 layout -- what I would suggest is a site layout that is

22 more flexible, that is more reliable to repurposing as

23 market conditions change over time.

24            That's why I was asking about mixed use, about
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1 building layouts that would allow for maybe the

2 conversion of full residential usage to mixed residential

3 uses as time goes on, maybe portions of the area -- if

4 there's a park or something that could in the future be

5 converted to a retail utility usage.

6            A couple of other final comments:  I guess the

7 thing that I would like to see in a residential

8 development would be greater focus on walkability, on

9 plazas and playgrounds and social spaces, bike path

10 connections.  We have the Great Western Trail just to the

11 north here.

12            And two more comments:  One, there's a

13 recommendation or request in the staff report regarding

14 the park-in-lieu fees and using the amenities here to

15 substitute for that.  I'm not in favor of that because

16 these are private amenities that are not for use by the

17 public, and I think that park spaces are public spaces,

18 and so I would need to be persuaded that that is a fair

19 trade.

20            And the last thing I would say, following on

21 my comment that -- facilitating and being a catalyst to

22 commercial development, I have no problem with density.

23 I might even be amenable to increase densities

24 particularly close to Randall Road.  I have no problem
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1 with the building height.

2            To me, what's important is that we adhere to a

3 plan that anticipates possibilities for future growth in

4 a commercial area as well as sort of mixed use, as

5 I said.

6            Thank you.

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Tom.

8            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Yes.  I'm not going to repeat

9 everything that was said, of course; however, a few

10 comments I do have.

11            On zoning, as Brian mentioned, we had just

12 gone through this comprehensive plan the last

13 several years here, and I'm not a big fan of changing it.

14            However, with that said, if it makes sense

15 because you can really -- you can convince us that there

16 will be a significant challenge to develop those

17 commercial areas on Randall and close to this site and if

18 this would be a catalyst for that development, I'm all

19 for it.

20            Tax dollars, I'm all for it, you know, that

21 I don't have to pay.  All right?

22            The site layout, I think I like your -- I like

23 a lot about your newest one -- not the one that, you

24 know, was in our packet.  I would like to add on to some
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1 things Sue said.

2            When it comes to the landscaping and if you

3 could consider what is a pet peeve of mine in --

4 personally -- is that when somebody landscapes an area

5 like this with mature trees -- not mature but --

6 whatever, 3-, 4-inch caliper -- I'd like to see it mixed

7 up a bit, some larger, some smaller, so it looks like a

8 community that's been there for some time.

9            I don't think we see a whole lot of that

10 usually.  We can walk into a community and look at the

11 landscaping and say, "Oh, it's been here for 10 years,

12 it's been here for 5 years" because it all looks the

13 same.  So mix that up a little.

14            My recommendation of the density, I'm good

15 with that.  What I like about the density is that, if we

16 can visualize and compare -- the community on the east

17 side of town is double the size of this.  So I think some

18 people maybe in the audience and maybe some of the

19 Commission members, this is actually a fairly small

20 residential community compared to the one on the east

21 side of town.  That's my perception.

22            Architecture.  Again, I'd like to see it mixed

23 up and make it more pedestrian friendly, is kind of where

24 I come from.
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1            So make -- maybe make the first story more of

2 a -- I don't want to say "town center" but -- I want to

3 say something that pedestrians can relate to.  And then

4 maybe the outside of the building would be a little bit

5 different from the ground floor so it's more pedestrian

6 friendly.

7            And I think that's pretty much everything we

8 covered.

9            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Thank you.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

11            My only comments, I will want to look at a

12 traffic study and see what the traffic impact would be,

13 like I had said before.

14            I actually prefer the prior site plan to the

15 new site plan, the buildings up to -- you know, the four

16 three-story buildings on the north side of Woodward.  And

17 I think if you wanted to go to four stories still on the

18 south side -- I don't know.  I don't really think that

19 there's any type of a density issue, in my mind.

20            I don't see as much of a problem with the

21 comprehensive plan designation of this area, and my

22 reasoning for that is I think that it definitely is an

23 issue in this area with development of commercial

24 property.  I personally believe that this type of
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1 development would act as a catalyst as opposed to

2 preventing adjoining commercial development, so generally

3 I'm in favor of it.

4            The only other thing that I would look at is

5 the layout -- or the internal circulation.  As I said,

6 I do prefer the prior site plan.  One of the things

7 I would want to do is talk to staff about possibly

8 aligning drives as well as -- you know, the one thing

9 that I don't like is seeing an access drive right next to

10 an adjoining property's access drive.  It's just -- it's

11 a lot of concrete all across, you know, one long area.

12            So if there's some way to discuss cross-access

13 easements with adjoining property owners, obviously that

14 would be good.

15            So -- Steve.

16            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Much like Brian, my first

17 reaction to this, having -- Brian and I both being on the

18 comprehensive plan task force -- was the ink has just

19 begun to dry on that.  And then as I looked at this every

20 day subsequently, it really grew on me.

21            And to echo much of what's been said, I think

22 this property with this use could serve as an excellent

23 catalyst to get the rest of those naked properties

24 developed.
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1            I, too, don't have a problem with the density.

2 I kind of like the architecture.  I know Jim had some

3 concerns about that.  It's -- it's new.  It's unique to

4 the area, I think; we don't have anything like that

5 around here.  But, again, I don't think that's a major

6 concern.

7            Much like Todd had said, I liked the previous

8 plan, as well.  I think those three buildings that are

9 off to the north of the property seem to be kind of on an

10 angle.  I like the fact that the pool is in the middle in

11 there, and it kind of served as a focal point to those.

12 I certainly wouldn't have a problem if you kept the

13 four stories on the east side of the property as in the

14 new plan.

15            But my biggest concern, I think, would just be

16 that traffic study and what is the impact.  Woodward

17 Drive is obviously, you know, a big piece of that, as

18 well as Oak Street and that light.  Having traveled that

19 many times, that's all, you know, already -- you know,

20 I don't want to call it "problems" at the intersection,

21 but there's a lot of traffic at that intersection.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  It's heavy.

23            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Thank you.  It's a heavy

24 intersection and this is going to make that that much
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1 more magnified.

2            But overall I like it.  I -- it's really grown

3 on me.  I think that it could serve as an excellent

4 catalyst for the remainder of the developments of the

5 surrounding sites.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

7            Any questions from the Applicant?

8            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Thank you very, very much for

9 your time.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Hold on.

11            Sir?

12            Yeah.  Could I help you?

13            DR. BOWMAN:  Yeah.  I just want to express

14 some emotion, I guess.  I'm from Regency Court.  Okay?

15 And I appreciate what Steve has said and Jace, and their

16 efforts have been excellent, I believe.

17            But I just want to express a little bit about

18 my community -- and we do love St. Charles.  We want to

19 see the best for everything.  And I've lived in this

20 area, the tricity area, for some time, communicate -- or

21 contribute as much as I possibly can because, again, we

22 love our community.

23            We just -- the main concern that I believe

24 that our people have from Regency Estates there -- we
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1 have a very neat little community developing there -- and

2 I think it has to do with what I understand is like the

3 safety factor of apartments associated with our area.

4            I have -- and I think we need some reassurance

5 that the apartments would not degenerate to something

6 that would be unacceptable to our community and to you

7 guys.  Okay?

8            I think some concern is about the Section 8

9 type of situation, or it could become low-housing type of

10 situation.  Maybe I'm not familiar that much with it, but

11 that is a concern of several people back there who aren't

12 saying too much right now.

13            We have a proposal that has, I believe, about

14 22 things that you guys may get that nobody's said too

15 much about that we would love to have you guys address

16 and consider -- okay? -- in this regard.

17            But I think No. 7 and No. 8 might be --

18            UNIDENTIFIED MALE:  Here are some extra copies

19 if you want to hand them out.

20            DR. BOWMAN:  Thank you, Tom.

21            So, again, if you were at our meeting one week

22 ago, there were some very adamant concerns about this,

23 almost to the point where it was a little embarrassing

24 from a couple of people that expressed their opinions
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1 from our community.  So I come in peace.  I'm not trying

2 to disrupt anything, and I'd love to see the City develop

3 more, and I'd love to see something more permanent.

4            When you say "apartment," to me, it's -- and

5 if I ramble, just tell me to shut up so -- I'd love to

6 see something more permanent.  I don't consider

7 apartments permanent at all.

8            And I've seen areas degenerate a little bit.

9 And how can we be reassured that that would not be the

10 case?

11            If it can be done.  I'm not sure.  But

12 I wanted to speak and let you guys know about it.  You

13 guys are very wise.  All of you have done -- very

14 impressive, what you've said, and we do want the

15 community to continue to thrive and develop, and we know

16 how important that is.  But we all pay our taxes --

17 I think very diligently -- and we want to continue to do

18 that.  We don't object to that at all.

19            Again, we love St. Charles.  I just wanted you

20 to understand that there is a strong component that's not

21 being said here, and I do -- I do want to say that so --

22 okay.

23            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  And I want to encourage you

24 all to continue to keep track of the development.
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1 Obviously, as I said at the beginning, there isn't an

2 application in front of the City right now.  I mean, it's

3 a concept plan review.

4            So there will be additional opportunity to be

5 heard, to be able to examine evidence, and to be able to

6 present evidence to the Plan Commission for

7 consideration.

8            DR. BOWMAN:  I have this proposal -- and this

9 comes from an architect.  He's a very smart guy.  I'm not

10 that smart so I just pass out literature.  I'm pretty

11 good at doing that.  So you guys can at least take a look

12 at that.

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Thank you.

14            THE COURT REPORTER:  I didn't get his name,

15 Mr. Chairman.

16            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Sir -- I'm sorry.  I should

17 have had you say your name at the beginning.

18            Can you give us your name for the record.

19            DR. BOWMAN:  I decline to answer that on

20 the -- no.  I -- my name is Gary Bowman, B-o-w-m-a-n.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

22            DR. BOWMAN:  I'm a physician, emergency

23 doctor, so -- okay?  So --

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.
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1            MR. MURRAY:  Gary, can we have a copy of that?

2            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Thank you.

3            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Thank you,

4 Dr. Bowman.

5            Any other questions or comments?

6            (No response.)

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

8            All right.  Anything further from the staff

9 for the site?

10            MR. COLBY:  (No verbal response.)

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  No?  Okay.

12            That concludes Item -- thank you.

13            MR. KOLB:  Thank you.

14            MR. CHORNEYKO:  Thank you.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  That concludes Item No. 5

16 on the agenda.

17            (Off the record at 8:21 p.m.)

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
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1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

2            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Moving on -- all right.

3            Moving on to Item No. 6 on your agenda, this

4 is a public hearing, and it's Lexington Club PUD, north

5 of Dean and State Streets, south of former railroad

6 tracks between Fifth and 12th Streets, Lexington Homes,

7 LLC, application for a map amendment from RM2, Medium

8 Density Multifamily Residential District, to RT3,

9 Traditional Single-Family Residential District,

10 application for special use to amend Ordinance 2003-Z-2,

11 Lexington Club PUD, and application for PUD preliminary

12 plan.

13            With this being a public hearing portion of

14 our meeting, we conduct business a little bit

15 differently.  This is all on the record, as this entire

16 meeting has been, but what we do during this portion of

17 the meeting is to introduce evidence, both for and

18 against the application, and allow questioning and

19 cross-examination of that evidence.

20            The Applicant will start off by presenting

21 evidence.  The Plan Commission will ask questions,

22 followed by questions from the audience, and, finally, if

23 anyone wants to make any comments or offer any additional

24 testimony or evidence, they may do so at that time.  And
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1 our meeting -- the public hearing will end with the

2 Applicant providing any rebuttal testimony.

3            If the Plan Commission at the end of that

4 feels that they have enough information to be able to

5 make a recommendation to the City Council, either in

6 support of or in opposition to the application -- if you

7 feel we have enough evidence at that time, then we will

8 close the public hearing.

9            You'll note that Item 7 on the agenda is this

10 matter again, and that's on the agenda for action.

11 However, if we don't feel that we have enough

12 information, we may continue the public hearing to the

13 next meeting date, which is April 21st, and, therefore,

14 obviously, we won't take any action on it tonight.

15            At this time I would ask that anyone who

16 wishes to give any testimony, including asking any

17 questions or offering any comments, to be sworn in.

18            If you would raise your right hands.

19            (Witnesses sworn.)

20            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Thank you.  And the same as

21 in our previous portion of our meeting, for offering

22 testimony or asking any questions, I ask that you

23 approach the lectern and state your name, spell your last

24 name for the record, state your address, and only one
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1 person at a time, please.

2            Any questions regarding our procedure?

3            (No response.)

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Before we go

5 ahead with the Applicant, staff, is there anything prior

6 to the Applicant?

7            MR. COLBY:  No.

8            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Is the

9 Applicant ready?

10            MR. FREEDMAN:  Yes, we are.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Go ahead.

12            MR. FREEDMAN:  My name is Lawrence Freedman,

13 F-r-e-e-d-m-a-n.  I'm with the firm of Ash, Anos,

14 Freedman & Logan.  We're attorneys for the Petitioner.

15 My address is 77 West Washington Street in Chicago.

16            I'm here tonight on behalf of Lexington Homes,

17 LLC, which is seeking approval of a modified development

18 plan for Lexington Club PUD, which now consists -- the

19 plan you'll see tonight -- of 107 single-family homes.

20 As part of that request, we're seeking a recommendation

21 to the Council of a map amendment, a special use PUD

22 amendment, and a PUD preliminary plan.

23            Initially, I'm going to have Jon Nelson, our

24 planner, briefly review what is the current approved
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1 development plan, reacquaint you a little bit with the

2 concept plan that I think this Commission saw in

3 November, and then go through the current plan and the

4 modifications from the concept approval that you saw at

5 that time.

6            Jon?

7            MR. NELSON:  Good evening.  As you have

8 mentioned, my name is Jon Nelson.  I'm with JEN Land,

9 LLC.  We're the planners for the subject property.  My

10 home address is 632 South Scoville, Oak Park.

11            This first exhibit that I have here is the

12 approved plan.  I'm not going to spend a lot of time on

13 too much of the history.  But just for reference

14 purposes, the property is currently approved as a PUD for

15 130 units.  The northeasterly portion of the property is

16 approved for a single-family, and the westerly portion

17 is -- and southerly portion -- is approved for townhomes.

18 There's 108 townhomes, 22 single-family currently

19 approved.

20            The comprehensive plan when this particular

21 development was approved was modified to essentially

22 reflect the land uses as you see on this plan, which is

23 attached single-family for the townhome portion and

24 detached single-family for the single-family portion.
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1 There are some significant features on this approval that

2 are critical to the overall development of the property.

3            The property has included, as a part of this

4 approval, several access points and an existing road

5 system.  There is the extension of Mark Street on the

6 northeast corner.  Fifth Street, Seventh Street, and

7 Ninth Street all access the subject property.  Those are

8 critical components to blend in with the overall

9 neighborhood.

10            An additional critical feature is also a

11 private road connection that you see right here in the

12 middle, and the purpose of that on this particular plan

13 is that the -- the site is very linear, and the

14 north/south directions for this piece of the property

15 does not allow for a double public road system.  So what

16 was critical on the approved plan was this private access

17 to allow two ways in and out of the northwest corner of

18 the property.

19            And as you can see, a private road was

20 necessary because of the limited restrictions of the

21 property because there is an existing industrial facility

22 right in the center here that is remaining.  It is on

23 this plan, and it is also currently to be maintained on

24 the proposed plan.
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1            In addition, there was a future access

2 proposed off of the road system out to 12th, so there was

3 a road stub.  There is a road stub in this location for

4 Ryan to essentially connect through that piece of

5 property.

6            There was, as you can see, a system of open

7 spaces that all preserve this creek corridor; the State

8 Street Creek has floodplain, vegetation, and various

9 things.

10            The drainage pattern for the site is

11 essentially north to south and west to east, so you can

12 see several areas in blue where the stormwater management

13 existed on the plan.

14            There were pedestrian connections associated

15 with this, a future trail out to 12th.  The northern

16 boundary is the abandoned railroad with the hopes that

17 that would become a regional bike path.

18            There was a road connect -- I mean -- sorry --

19 a bike path that would connect to the northwest corner,

20 and at the extension of Ninth Street there was also a

21 bike path connect.

22            And in addition and off-site to the northwest

23 is the City's substation.  This site was required to

24 provide some access at that location for that.
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1            Those are all -- in addition to the density

2 and the zoning, obviously, for the approved plan, those

3 are critical components that made that particular plan

4 work, and there were criteria associated with it that

5 obviously were incorporated.

6            There were also -- not all was shown entirely

7 on this plan, but many of these off-site streets all have

8 issues, sidewalk, pavement, different types of situations

9 that exist.  There were conditions on the approval for

10 that plan that would still apply to our proposal.  So

11 some of those off-site conditions -- road improvements,

12 sidewalks, and the like -- are all still to be

13 incorporated.

14            From this plan we have brought before you a

15 concept plan.  This was the concept plan that was brought

16 before you that showed 112 units, so the plan had already

17 proposed to reduce the overall density from 130 down to

18 112.

19            Now, one of the things that this was trying to

20 accomplish was obviously to eliminate the attached

21 component.  That attached component had an average lot

22 size for the attached portion, for the number of units

23 for the townhome, at about 3900 square feet per unit.

24 They were 24-foot-wide townhome units.
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1            To go with an all-single-family-type

2 development, we needed to try to create some kind of a

3 hybrid to preserve some integrity of density on this to

4 offset what is obviously a very difficult piece of

5 property to develop.  The property is a prior industrial

6 site, there are environmental issues that TIF is dealing

7 with, but despite that, obviously, any loss of density

8 increases the land value.  And the improvement costs are

9 substantially the same, so it also increases improvement

10 costs per unit.

11            So in order to lose density, one, you need to

12 create a product that has a higher value and still will

13 work, and that's what we believe single-family can do.

14 And single-family, obviously, is more compatible with the

15 immediate neighborhood, which is all the residences that

16 exist essentially to the south of the property.

17            But there's a limit.  I mean, you can absorb

18 just so much, and then, for the type of property it is,

19 for its location, for all the idiosyncrasies associated

20 with it, you'll develop a land use that may be

21 appropriate but a price point that isn't.

22            And what we're trying to do is overcome the

23 negative market where attached is no longer viable in the

24 market but still make the property viable with the
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1 single-family use.

2            We did that by coming to you with a plan that

3 had proposed rezoning the entire property to RT3 for the

4 minimum lot size of -- you can see right here --

5 4,284 square feet.  Essentially, all the lots were

6 42 foot wide, 110 foot as a typical lot there, and that's

7 pretty consistent with the pattern established on the

8 original plan.

9            The exception to that is the center of the

10 property required us to reduce those lot depths somewhat

11 in order to still provide public road and the private

12 road and still have lots in the center of the property

13 that can be built on.  So those lots had to go to 102 and

14 106 feet respectively.  That's why the minimum was

15 smaller than the typical lot.

16            All of the components that I had mentioned

17 from the approved plan -- the road pattern, the private

18 road access to provide two ways to the northwest corner,

19 the pedestrian access from Ryan out to 12th, the

20 pedestrian access -- or access to the bike -- future bike

21 path to the north and in the center -- were included.

22            In this plan we had not provided what staff

23 had recommended, which was this connect to Ryan Street.

24 There was a traffic-calming situation on the approved
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1 plan, which was a belly in the road system.  We had done

2 a little belly up here, which I think, when we brought

3 the concept plan before you, felt -- I think the

4 Commission -- you virtually felt that we should take a

5 stronger look at how do we deal with traffic calming on

6 the concept plan.

7            And I think some of the issues also associated

8 with it was that, although single-family was desirable,

9 this plan obviously showed the honorings of the typical

10 lot, 42-foot-wide lots there.

11            The directive was can we introduce a greater

12 variety of lots -- which, in my mind, entailed both lot

13 width as well as lot size -- and, also, to respond to the

14 architecture that we had presented where we provided more

15 diversity in the architecture, and I'll let the architect

16 get into that a little bit further.

17            So what we did was is we went from that

18 concept plan, we reevaluated the plan, and then made

19 certain adjustments.

20            Relative to the street system, we added back

21 in this future stub, this Ryan Street, so that it could

22 eventually connect through the industrial facility when

23 and if it ever redevelops.

24            Staff had suggested there was a pretty radical
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1 transition up here at Mark and Fifth.

2            Staff had asked that this road system kind of

3 feather out a little bit to create a more smooth

4 transition, so we included that.  We took a hard look at

5 this northwest corner to provide an access -- better

6 access in the way it came off of a public street to this

7 substation facility up in the northwest corner.

8            And in order to deal with traffic calming,

9 what we had introduced and is incorporated into this plan

10 is, at the two intersections of Ninth and Ryan with

11 Mark -- that's this location right here and this location

12 right here -- we did a modified intersection detail where

13 the standard street section is 60 foot of right-of-way

14 with 33 foot of pavement running through, but when we got

15 to the intersection, we choked down the pavement at the

16 intersection.  Logical placement basically at the radius

17 return allowed the pavement to go to 27 feet, so you

18 still have two lanes of traffic at the intersection, but

19 it, by design, forces you to slow down.

20            Some of the best ways to deal with traffic-

21 calming techniques is with your paving as well as

22 obstacles and various other things.  The prior plan did a

23 little belly in the plan.  I think this has more of a

24 physical limitation.
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1            I will reference, however, that the fire

2 department had a concern that, by doing that, one of the

3 lanes would be a foot and a half smaller than their

4 standard.  It's not that we don't have two 12-foot lanes;

5 it's just that, if you left the center where it was, the

6 southerly lane would be 10 1/2 feet versus 12 feet.  We

7 could obviously adjust that to accommodate that.

8            Without getting too far down into the staff

9 report, staff also came up with a suggestion that may

10 work uniformly across the entire development, and that's

11 to consider maybe not going with 33-foot pavement, which

12 is pretty wide in a residential area, even though it has

13 to meet your standard, and possibly looking at maybe

14 reducing that to maybe a 30-foot pavement throughout the

15 development.

16            Obviously, the narrower the pavement, the more

17 subtle calming issue you have.  And with parked cars and

18 what have you by nature, then it forces the road system

19 to function at a slower pace, and that's certainly

20 something we'd be willing to pursue.

21            The other significant changes to this plan had

22 to do with trying to modify the plan to accommodate more

23 diversity, both in terms of lot width and lot size, so

24 what we did was we went from 112 on the concept plan, we
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1 dropped 5 lots, where we're now at 107, as shown on this

2 plan.

3            And what that five-lot loss did for us is it

4 allowed to us add into the plan, distributed throughout

5 the plan -- every three or four lots, if you will --

6 50-foot-wide lots.

7            So now we have about 37 percent of the lots

8 are at 50 feet by -- they vary -- 110, 106, 102 -- but

9 mostly 50 by 110 -- and that's a significant change to

10 the plan because what it does is it allows us -- and

11 you'll see it later -- to add more variety in the

12 architecture, get larger square footage.  But it also has

13 a substantially positive impact on streetscape because it

14 allows us many places to do side-load garages now so that

15 we can deal with the garage orientation to the street.

16            In some cases we can't do that, so it would

17 have to be -- because of grading or utilities.  But even

18 if it's front-load, we now have a greater separation.  So

19 it has an impact because everything's not cookie cutter,

20 as you will.  As you're driving down the street, you'll

21 see wider lots; you'll see greater separation in some

22 instances; you'll see no garage; you'll see greater

23 separation between driveways because of the side-load

24 condition and/or front-load being further apart.
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1            So it does many things that address,

2 I believe, many of the comments that came from the

3 Commission, and that was to get rid of some of the

4 monotony and broaden how we dealt with both architecture,

5 the lot sizes, the lot widths, and the streetscape, all

6 as part of some of the departures that this particular

7 plan required.

8            The approved plan did allow certain departures

9 on the single -- the little bit of single-family that was

10 part of that plan.  There was a provision to allow for a

11 reduction in side yard from 6 feet to 5 feet, a reduction

12 in the rear yard from 30 feet to 25 feet, and the

13 building cover was allowed to increase from 25 to

14 30 percent up to 45 percent.  Those are three previously

15 approved departures from your code on the prior plan that

16 we still are requesting and still need as part of this.

17            But as I mentioned, we are also trying to

18 preserve a certain amount of density to offset the fact

19 that we are replacing 3900 square feet per unit on the

20 townhomes and 24-foot-wide units, so we are requesting a

21 reduction in the minimum lot size from the 5,000 to 4284

22 on this plan.

23            We did manage to increase our average from

24 below 5,000 to over 5,000 now, so now our average lot
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1 size is actually in excess of the 5,000.  We're at

2 5100 square feet, if you will.

3            We have a greater variety of lot widths now.

4 We have some lots that go up to 5500 square feet.  These

5 typical lots are 50 feet wide plus very few are at the

6 minimum standard.

7            We still are requesting the 42-foot-wide lots

8 as a departure, but as I mentioned, we have introduced

9 the 50-foot-wide lots, which are per code, which gives us

10 that diversity that you were requesting.

11            As part of the petition, the original thought

12 was that, because the architecture was going to be

13 thematic and certain historic and thematic architecture

14 has higher roof pitches, we thought that we would need a

15 building height departure from 32 up to potentially 37 or

16 38 feet.  The architect can go over that, but we do not

17 need that extreme in departure.

18            Our elevations are more in the 33 -- maybe an

19 oddball 34 but most of them 33 or under -- so we're real

20 close now to the standard despite the fact that there is

21 a thematic architectural pattern.  It's just it's not as

22 radical as we originally thought it might be.  So that

23 departure we're still asking for.

24            The minimum -- what you call an exterior side
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1 yard, what I call a side corner yard -- is 15 feet in the

2 code.  We have that throughout the project for our corner

3 lots with one exception, and that's this lot right here.

4 We are requesting that this one be allowed a 10-foot

5 exterior side corner.

6            The advantage to that is that this lot's on an

7 open space.  There's nothing behind it nor ever will be.

8 It has no impact to how that functions.  But what that

9 extra 5 feet allowed us to do was to put that space

10 further into this lot run, which helps create wider lots

11 in that location.

12            So although I could have gotten rid of that,

13 I thought that it made more sense to ask for that

14 departure for the one lot where -- and place that extra

15 space where we have the most good to deal with the

16 streetscape issues that the Commission was concerned

17 about.

18            And speaking of the streetscape issues, your

19 code has two standards, if you will, for how you deal

20 with a garage.  Typically what you do is you restrict the

21 garage to no more than 50 percent of the facade of the

22 building and, when it's front-facing, you recommend that

23 it be set back 5 feet.

24            Now, in the concept plan we had recommended
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1 that we get a departure for that, and we had

2 architectural details to deal with the massing and of the

3 building stuff to deal with the garage.  I'm going to let

4 the architect go into that.

5            Those are departures that we're still asking

6 for, but I think you'll see that in the architecture

7 that, by the wider lots and the side-load capabilities

8 that we've also introduced, that we've managed to even

9 further have a positive impact on how the garage relates

10 to the street and what it will do to the overall

11 aesthetics of the development to offset that.

12            When we left here you did not see this

13 exhibit.  This was an exhibit that we created after your

14 direction to look more seriously at diversity of lots and

15 how we arrived at the need to introduce 50-foot lots.

16 This is not the exact plan as we showed it to the

17 Council, but it is modified to reflect what we have on

18 our plan.

19            The typical lot is this one here, if you will,

20 a 24-foot-wide-by-110-deep interior lot with a front-

21 loading garage.  Now, that is also sized to fit on a

22 corner lot with the required 15-foot side corner --

23 exterior corner, if you will.

24            There are two house types, however, that can
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1 be on the corner and actually side-load, depending on

2 grade and utilities.  That's not reflected here, but

3 those typical houses can also do that side-load condition

4 even though it's not shown.

5            One of the things that a 50-foot-wide lot

6 allowed us to do is what you see here on an interior lot,

7 and that's to not only change the architecture profile,

8 go wider, but obviously to do a side-load, which gets

9 that garage not front-facing but side-facing.  So as you

10 can see, it creates a lot more green space and a variety

11 in the streetscape, but it also allows us to introduce,

12 where practical, a detached garage.

13            There was a question, "Can you do detached

14 garages on this piece of property?"  And although the

15 answer is yes, it's a qualified yes.

16            This is a very difficult site.  I've got an

17 exhibit that will show you the constraints associated

18 with it.  But although we can introduce detached garages,

19 it's subject to grading and utility issues, which is the

20 nature of the site.

21            But when we go the 50-foot-wide lot, that does

22 allow, where grading allows, for us to do interior and be

23 able to get the garage toward the back.  And, obviously,

24 at certain locations a detached garage can obviously also
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1 work at a corner lot.  This particular corner is similar

2 to a detached but with the garage and kind of a mud room

3 attachment.

4            So those are the different types of lot

5 configurations that we have provided for and different

6 styles of architecture that will accommodate each of

7 these profiles.  We're not forcing anybody to buy a

8 detached garage, but we are inviting the option for that

9 to be the case.

10            We can't force people to want to build a

11 particular side-load, but we've built in for those

12 locations to occur, not just for ranches but also for

13 some two-story units.  And either way, side-loaded or

14 not, the wider lot provides some of the dynamics to the

15 streetscape that the Commission was concerned about.

16            So what basically happens, then, is this

17 particular exhibit, for the most part -- with the

18 exception of these two lots in blue, right here and

19 here -- this represents the 50-foot lots distributed

20 throughout the street system.

21            The darker lots -- before I get into that, let

22 me explain how the grading works.

23            This site essentially has the north boundary

24 starting at about Lot 62, I think that is -- or 61, if
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1 I'm not -- from about this point all the way through

2 here, these are all lookout, they change to walkout, and

3 then they become lookout again, which means that the rear

4 of the lot is dropping from 4 to 8 feet, approximately,

5 from the front of the lot.

6            And the drainage pattern is -- in this

7 location -- west to east, which means you have overflow

8 grading and you have storm sewer.  None of those lots,

9 even though they're designed to accommodate the detached

10 garage, can work for a detached garage because it gets in

11 the way of all of the conditions necessary from an

12 engineering standpoint.

13            The same thing is true for all of the lots

14 along the south side of Mark.  Every one of those lots is

15 a walkout -- not a lookout, a walkout -- so there's an

16 8-foot drop, approximately -- 7, 8 feet -- from the front

17 to the rear.  And to exacerbate things, in this area

18 there's an additional retaining wall necessary.

19            So what happens is all of the lots in brown --

20 this lot, these lots here, and these -- are what I would

21 call, for relative purposes, flat-sided.  They don't have

22 to have lookout or walkout; they basically have unified

23 top of foundation, traditional lot -- house-to-lot

24 relationship.  Those allow us to do a detached garage
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1 because we don't have the major grading issue, and we

2 don't have a major utility issue with the exception of

3 this area here.

4            These are wide enough and deep enough to

5 accommodate the detached garage, but there's utility --

6 storm sewer that runs right through there, and there's

7 grading and it's a retaining wall.  So it's physically

8 impossible even though they practically fit.

9            So we analyzed this kind of to death and tried

10 to place these 50-footers wherever that we can have some

11 accommodation for all your concerns, either from the

12 side-load, the streetscape, or what have you, grading

13 aside.

14            These two lots here, the blue ones, because

15 all of these lots on this side of the plan are

16 essentially flat, that allows us to do some of those

17 corner conditions where you can do a detached garage on a

18 corner condition there.  It can also be a side-load

19 condition because the grades are relatively flat and

20 relative to the road system and the yards are not

21 extreme.

22            There are a few lots -- corner lots -- that

23 may be able to accommodate an odd product or two from a

24 side-load that I didn't highlight because it's really
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1 going to be on a -- each lot condition.  Some of these

2 corner lots here -- here and here, for example -- may

3 have a potential to handle one or two of the model types,

4 but we've got to be real careful in terms of some of the

5 engineering and grading.

6            So I didn't want to show anything that

7 I wasn't comfortable with knowing would work.  We're

8 pretty confident that what I've got shown here will work

9 from a grading and an engineering standpoint.  I just

10 wanted to point that out.

11            So as you can see, it's kind of a summary here

12 as to what all that becomes.

13            But, essentially, approximately -- just under

14 12 percent of the lots, as shown on here, can

15 accommodate -- 12 lots or 11.7 percent -- can accommodate

16 a detached garage.

17            There are 31 or 29 percent of the lots that

18 can accommodate a side-load garage, that courtyard-type

19 side-load, and that's excluding any corners that may or

20 may not work out.  Those are essentially the interior

21 lots as shown on here in the green.

22            The wider lots in yellow, that's these lots

23 here -- these are only one-six -- 106 deep.

24            These are 102 deep and the same thing here and
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1 here.

2            Those are 50-foot-wide lots.  They cannot

3 handle the traditional side-load as we designed it, but

4 they're still 50-foot lots so they'll have a positive

5 impact.  Even if it's a narrow house that's on there,

6 it's going to be a real separation between houses in that

7 case.  So rather than averaging it out and allocating it,

8 when you place a wider lot and narrower house on it, you

9 automatically change the rhythm of the streetscape, and

10 it's more positive than just divvying it up along the

11 streetscape.  So we left those as 50 to just reinforce

12 that concept.  We're trying to soften the aesthetics as

13 you drive through the development.

14            I think that will pretty much conclude my

15 presentation, and I will turn it over to the architect.

16            Thank you.

17            MR. FREEDMAN:  Joe, you're up.

18            MR. SAFIN:  Thank you, Jon.

19            Good evening.  I'm Joe Safin, S-a-f-i-n.  I'm

20 an architect with BSB Design, and we're the architect on

21 the project.

22            And what we're looking to do with all of our

23 program consists of 10 different floor plans, and they'll

24 range in square footage from about 1400 square feet up to



PUBLIC HEARING -  LEXINGTON CLUB PUD 

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

27

1 about 3,000 square feet, and they'll consist of a series

2 of ranch plans, master-down plans, and two-story plans.

3            The last time that we were here, our product

4 consisted of 30-foot-wide footprints, which tended to

5 pull the garage forward.  And as we listened to the

6 neighbors and staff and the City, we decided to come in

7 here and provide another series of plans that were now

8 38 feet wide and that -- those are in conjunction with

9 the 50-foot-wide footprints -- or the 50-foot-wide lots.

10            Now, what this 38-foot-wide footprint allows

11 us to do, as Jon mentioned, is to come in and have

12 side-load garages, front-load garages, but it lets us

13 also create different massing down the streetscape.

14            The rendering that I'm going to show you -- we

15 actually picked a place in the site so we could kind of

16 reflect the relationship of the lots and it would be

17 taken as if you were standing here and looking west down

18 Mark Street, a little bit west and a little bit south.

19            What we were trying to depict here was a

20 series of how all the plans tend to work together.  As we

21 go left to right, we have a 38-foot-wide ranch plan, so

22 the scale's a little small, and it's a courtyard garage.

23 The next plan's a 38-foot-wide two-story, and it has a

24 courtyard garage to the inside, also, so we get that



PUBLIC HEARING -  LEXINGTON CLUB PUD 

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

28

1 architecture facing the street.  And as we go down the

2 streetscape, we've got a couple of front-load garages,

3 and then, as we get down to the fifth plan, we have

4 another two-story plan with a courtyard garage.

5            This is what the straight-on elevation looks

6 like of that perspective, so this is the same look but

7 just straight on, giving you the opportunity to see the

8 different massing down the streetscape as well as the

9 width of the plan, the height of the plan, and the

10 rooflines.

11            There was a concern that we had a lot of

12 garage doors facing the street, and we can do some things

13 to help soften that up, but it didn't seem to be enough

14 to make the neighbors happy, so we came in here with this

15 new program.  Again, as you see, left to right, ranch,

16 two-story, two-story, another smaller ranch with a

17 front-facing garage.

18            Each particular plan is going to have

19 three themed elevations to help -- to also help us

20 address a variety of -- you know, just keep the

21 streetscape exciting and interesting.  We're going to use

22 a mix of materials -- full-width brick, stone, horizontal

23 siding, accent sidings up to the gable, trim elements

24 that are depicted in that particular style -- and all of
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1 these materials will be carried out through the front

2 elevations.

3            What we also want to try and do, as you see

4 here in an elevation -- and this was sort of a comment

5 that -- we talked with Russell about it -- we see

6 different heights of our masonry.  We have a low

7 wainscotting here, and then we come up with full-height

8 stone, full-height brick, so that gives us a little bit

9 of a balance of a good, strong material in the front

10 elevation.

11            Staff has shared four comments with us that we

12 think we can respond to with no issue.  One of them is

13 that they wanted us to -- it looks like they wanted us to

14 eliminate a French Country and Old English-style

15 elevation that wasn't depicted in the neighborhood.  This

16 is something that we're willing to do.  We just included

17 those to, again, add some variety to the streetscape.

18            Another question was how we continue the

19 detailing from the front elevation as we go around to the

20 sides and the rear.  We'll maintain the siding and the

21 trim details around the side and the rear to have a

22 continuity into the -- to those elevations.

23            Another comment was how do we consider turning

24 the corner with the stone and brick.  What we propose to



PUBLIC HEARING -  LEXINGTON CLUB PUD 

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

30

1 do is, in a case like this where we have a wainscotting

2 across the front, that material will also continue down

3 the side of the garage here, come across the front

4 elevation.

5            And in these particular locations here and

6 here, we'll turn the corner with the masonry and take it

7 back a certain distance so that you don't get that thin

8 veneer look from the side as you look at the elevations.

9 And we'll come up with that sort of detailing on all

10 these elevations, be able to turn the corner, give it

11 some width, give it some thickness, again, to give this

12 some substantial feeling.

13            On corner lots on the land plan, where you see

14 both the front and the side, we'll create special corner

15 lot elevations that let us take the detailing that you're

16 seeing in the front elevation.  As you turn down the

17 street, that detailing will continue down the side to

18 also have sort of two front elevations on all corner

19 lots.  Again, not to give you just a blank canvas as you

20 drive by the lots.

21            And we talked about the materials and turning

22 the masonry.  Again, the idea was just to respond to

23 everyone to create a nice variety in the streetscape,

24 different masses, different front appeals from the garage
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1 standpoint, no-garage standpoint, really to just add an

2 interesting elevation as you drive down.

3            And that would be it.  Thank you.

4            MR. FREEDMAN:  You're up.

5            MR. ROTOLO:  Hi.  My name is Bill Rotolo.  I'm

6 vice president of Lexington Homes.  My address is

7 1731 North Marcey Street in Chicago, Illinois.

8            And, one, I just wanted to thank both the

9 Commission and the audience.  In the several meetings we

10 had, both before you and the City Council, we got a lot

11 of ideas and a lot of feedback.  And I do want you to

12 know we spent a lot of time working on these plans and

13 trying to accommodate your concerns and the concerns of

14 the neighborhood and the community.

15            As you can see from Jon's detailed

16 explanation, this is a pretty complex piece of property.

17 It's got a lot of topography, it's got a lot of drainage

18 issues, it's got a lot of environmental issues, none of

19 which are really reflected in one-dimensional plans, but

20 we have to look at all the dimensions.  And the more we

21 did, the more complex it got.

22            So we tried to mesh that with the concerns of

23 the neighbors and the City to come up with a not-typical

24 cookie-cutter subdivision and to develop a lot of
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1 variety -- a lot of house size variety, house price

2 variety, house architecture variety -- and there was a

3 special concern about garages.  We spent a lot of time on

4 the garages, front-load, side-load, detached.

5            The one thing I want to say about the garages,

6 detached garages are probably not the most desirable

7 feature for someone buying a new house.  We are going to

8 offer them.  We are going to price them per the market.

9 We can't take a loss on a house.  That wouldn't be fair

10 to us.  However, I'm sure there's going to be some

11 customers that want them, so they will be available.

12            They'll be restricted to the lots that you saw

13 on Jon's exhibit.  I think there were -- how many?  What

14 was the percentage?

15            MR. NELSON:  12.

16            MR. ROTOLO:  12 percent?

17            MR. NELSON:  12.

18            MR. ROTOLO:  So it's not a lot but they will

19 be there, and I'm sure there will be some in the

20 community, especially on the corner lots.  They're easier

21 to do.

22            The big restriction is the drainage prevented

23 detached garages on most of the lots, and there's not

24 much we can do that about that.  So I wanted to mention
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1 that.

2            The other thing is that there was, you know,

3 interest in what these homes will be selling for.  We

4 haven't bid them out yet, you know, in detail.  We're

5 just at the conceptual design phase, but we generally

6 know about where we're going to be, and it kind of breaks

7 up into two different house lines that relate to the

8 house -- or the lot sizes that we're offering.

9            So the smaller lots, the 42-footers, would be

10 one house line, and then the larger lots which start

11 around 48 feet, go up to 52, would be a second house

12 line.  Essentially, they're just a continuum, but we'll

13 try to market them as two different lines.

14            The first line would run from 1400 to around

15 2400 square feet and sell starting just over 300,000 and

16 going up into the low 400s.  These are base prices, of

17 course, no options included.  We would be offering a

18 range of options.  The typical customer is currently

19 buying anywhere between 50 and $80,000 per house in

20 options.

21            The second house line would start around

22 2500 square feet and go up to just over 3,000.  Sale

23 price would be 4 1/4 up to 550, 575.  Again, base price.

24            So this is not a first-time homebuyer market.
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1 It's very hard to produce first-time homebuyer

2 single-family detached homes anywhere in the metro area.

3 It's just a fact.  But given the price of the property,

4 the long time we've owned it, the very extraordinary

5 expenses that we have to incur on the property, and the

6 kind of community we're trying to produce, that brings us

7 to the price range that I just reviewed with you.  So

8 I just wanted you to know that.

9            And that concludes my presentation.  We do

10 have our traffic consultant with us; we have a cadre of

11 engineers here available to go over any engineering

12 questions you might have.  We're not going to give a

13 presentation for either of those, but they are available

14 for questions.

15            MR. FREEDMAN:  I was just going to reiterate

16 that they are here if you want to hear them summarize

17 anything.  And our landscape architect.

18            We're available for any questions.

19            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

20            Plan Commission?

21            Yes, Tom.

22            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I have a comment and then

23 I have a question.

24            First, I want to say I commend you for
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1 listening because I know we and the community threw a lot

2 of questions and a lot of -- I don't know --

3 recommendations over the last several months at you.  And

4 I made a list, and you seem to have addressed, from my

5 perspective, almost everything so that's great.

6            However, I'm a little confused.  I've lived in

7 many states in the country, in many communities, and --

8 from tract housing to custom housing to whatever.  But

9 I'm confused as far as how -- are you going to be

10 building spec homes?  Or are you going to be building

11 homes -- they buy a lot first and then they choose a

12 home?  Or how is that going to work?

13            MR. ROTOLO:  We don't really do spec homes.

14 We sell to the customer and they choose.  That's not to

15 say, if we have a block where we've sold, you know, 9 and

16 10 houses, we may spec the tenth house and let, you know,

17 whoever wishes to buy that house buy that house.

18            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Sure.

19            MR. ROTOLO:  Usually it relates to our bank

20 loan.

21            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  So say somebody comes to you,

22 they want to live in the community.  Do they choose

23 a lot?

24            MR. ROTOLO:  Yes.
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1            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  And say you're building on

2 the north side and they want the south side.

3            MR. ROTOLO:  They have to wait until we get

4 there.  We won't open the whole community all at once.

5 It will go in phases.

6            I think we're starting on the east side --

7 Jon? -- and working our way -- Jon, again, is our

8 in-house engineer, land development manager.

9            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  It's not that important at

10 this moment.  I just was curious how it was going to

11 work.

12            So say somebody comes in and they say, "I want

13 Lot 49; I really like that lot," and you're working

14 there.  So do they have a choice of three homes?  Is

15 that -- you were saying -- I think somebody was saying

16 that you have a choice of three homes or three facades.

17            MR. ROTOLO:  3 facades, yes, but 10 different

18 floor plans.

19            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Okay.

20            MR. SAFIN:  Well, the narrower plans fit

21 mostly on all of the lots.  The wider plans would only

22 fit on 50-foot lots.  So you'll have a restriction list,

23 like "This lot, these plans will fit on that particular

24 lot."  Then once they pick the plan that works for that
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1 lot, they would have three elevations to select.

2            And many times the people will buy --

3 typically they would focus in on the plan and then they

4 would find the lot that it would go on.  That's the way

5 that's done.

6            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  So how would you control or

7 avoid significant duplication within the community?

8            MR. ROTOLO:  We always develop in terms of

9 monotony code.  We don't allow the same house next to the

10 same house, same color scheme, same architectural style.

11 We don't allow it.  The City may have its own monotony

12 code -- I would imagine you do -- but we always have our

13 own and it's in writing.  And it's -- it's crystal clear.

14            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Okay.

15            MR. ROTOLO:  We can't do it.

16            But the number of permutations and

17 combinations available, styles and sizes and widths, it's

18 in the thousands here so a lot different choices.

19            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I just have one last comment

20 or question.

21            I've lived, as I mentioned, in many, many

22 homes and a hundred percent of them were attached garage,

23 side-load, front-load, whatever.

24            However, as I mature -- get older -- I'm
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1 surprised I feel this way, but I like detached for some

2 reason now.  And so my question to you is -- you had

3 mentioned the slopingness and topography that cannot

4 accommodate detached; however, there are many communities

5 that I've seen at least -- especially down by the

6 river -- that have detached garages, you know, way in the

7 back or wherever -- on a different slope.

8            So I just wondered, is it a financial impact?

9 Is that why you wouldn't do that?

10            MR. ROTOLO:  Well, I think a big part of it is

11 drainage.

12            John, do you want to augment this?

13            MR. AGENLIAN:  Yeah.

14            MR. FREEDMAN:  John, spell your name first.

15            MR. AGENLIAN:  Hi.  My name is John Agenlian,

16 public director of land development for Lexington Homes.

17 I spell that A-g-e-n-l-i-a-n.

18            The concern there would be if the home is at a

19 certain elevation, we have a lookout or walkout, where

20 the garage would be at a lower elevation.  We would have

21 driveways sloping to the garage, we'd have rainwater,

22 snowmelt, ice building up at or near the garage as

23 opposed to building that garage up.  Then it would really

24 stick out and be higher than everything else around it,
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1 the two neighbors on either side, for example.

2            So that's why, in general, we're not really

3 entertaining, you know, putting the garage 4 feet to

4 8 feet lower than the home itself.  Access to it and just

5 drainage issues are what our concerns are.

6            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I was just curious if you've

7 considered it.

8            MR. AGENLIAN:  Uh-huh.

9            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  All right.  Thank you.

10            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Can I just go along with Tom's

11 questions here?

12            Specifically in regards to the size of the

13 lots and the houses that can be built on each, there

14 would be nothing preventing somebody from buying a big

15 lot and putting the smallest square-foot house on that;

16 IS that correct?

17            MR. ROTOLO:  That's right.

18            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Okay.

19            MR. ROTOLO:  And it's going to happen.  You

20 know, people will want a bigger lot but smaller house.

21            MR. SAFIN:  But what's nice about that is then

22 you get greater space between the houses, so that's a

23 positive about that so it's more open space.

24            MEMBER GAUGEL:  A question for staff:  As he
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1 was referring to the monotony of the same house next to

2 each other, to my knowledge, there's nothing that we

3 currently have that would prevent that.

4            Is that correct?

5            MR. COLBY:  That's correct.  We don't have any

6 type of regulation like that for a single-family

7 residential development.  So something like that would

8 need to be included as a PUD condition if it was to be

9 imposed by the City.

10            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Okay.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  How logistically would you

12 impose that?

13            MR. COLBY:  We would need to place limitations

14 on how many -- it could be how many of a certain type of

15 house are within a certain number of lots, or it could be

16 certain types of houses next to each other, certain

17 styles of character elevations next to each other.  It

18 could be done different ways.

19            I think we'd want to have some input from the

20 Applicant in terms of what their monotony code says, and

21 we could incorporate that type of information.

22            MR. FREEDMAN:  We can certainly provide that

23 today.  And, in fact, it may -- if we need to go there,

24 there are monotony codes by ordinance.  We can even get
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1 some of those for you, too, if you want to look at them.

2            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Yeah.  That would be

3 interesting.

4            MR. FREEDMAN:  We have no problems with it

5 being incorporated into the PUD.  Obviously, that would

6 be the way you enforce it.

7            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  I have a question.

8            On the packet of materials I have, there's

9 some additional floor plans and elevations of houses that

10 you haven't addressed.

11            What is that about?  Are they included?  And

12 what might that be?

13            MR. SAFIN:  The packets that you have are the

14 series of homes that we're providing, correct.

15            And I was told to keep my presentation short

16 so -- but if you look here, here's the series of homes

17 that we're talking about, and they're all in the

18 PowerPoint.

19            We just start with, you know, a two-story

20 plan, and we can go all the way through it.  But what's

21 in your packet is what we're proposing to show.

22            Now, the last two houses are sort of the

23 rear-load -- the second-to-last house is the detached

24 garage plan for --
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1            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  But it's rear-load?

2            MR. SAFIN:  No.  It's -- the garage is in the

3 back of the lot.  I think it's a blue -- it's got a blue

4 elevation.  We'll try to get it there.

5            Right there?

6            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Yes.

7            MR. SAFIN:  Again, this is the house, 30 feet

8 wide.  This would be the front elevation.  Now, because

9 the garage is in the rear, it has a 50-foot wide lot so

10 that the driveway can be off the side.  You drive down

11 the side of the house into the garage at the rear.

12            In this particular case, this was a garage --

13 this was a plan that we were considering for an alley.

14 This garage would be turned around with the garage door

15 facing forward.  So this --

16            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  But this could be an

17 option, this house?

18            MR. SAFIN:  For the -- for those 12 lots that

19 were brown that were planned, yes.

20            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Okay.  And even the other

21 four houses on that page here --

22            MR. SAFIN:  This one right here, yes.

23            That could be handled the same way with

24 driving down the side of the house with the garage in the
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1 rear.  You turn in to there.

2            This particular plan has a direct connection

3 to the house, so it's not a detached garage, but it's

4 still a rear garage.

5            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  That would fit on the

6 50-foot lot?

7            MR. SAFIN:  It would fit on those 12 brown

8 lots that were on the site plan.

9            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Okay.  Thanks.  I just

10 wanted to clarify that.

11            MR. SAFIN:  Okay.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  One question for staff and one

13 question for the Applicant:  So French Country and

14 Old English designs, you noted that they are not found in

15 the surrounding community and you recommend that they

16 might be removed.

17            My question is --

18            MR. COLBY:  I wouldn't say it's necessarily a

19 recommendation, only a comment that, given the large

20 number of unit types and character elevations, it wasn't

21 necessary to keep them in to still have variety.

22            MEMBER DOYLE:  Is the -- is -- including them

23 in the plan, is it -- in your estimation, does that

24 detract in any way from the character of the proposal?
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1            MR. COLBY:  I wouldn't say it detracts, but

2 one of the original recommendations when the City did a

3 comprehensive plan amendment looking at the site was to

4 utilize the architectural styles that are in the

5 neighborhood adjacent, and those two styles are not

6 common in the neighborhood.  So it was merely a comment

7 to make reference to that.

8            MEMBER DOYLE:  So -- okay.  I'll hold comments

9 on that until later.

10            My other question was there is a staff comment

11 in the packet regarding the bike path access at the

12 northwest corner and a suggestion that perhaps widening

13 the bike path access in the center of the property -- of

14 the parcel -- might be beneficial considering -- you

15 know, something to consider.

16            So did you consider that?

17            MR. NELSON:  Yes.  I apologize.  They were

18 actually several comments from staff that I should have

19 addressed in my presentation.

20            Yes.  We met with staff and we discussed that.

21 This particular plan was really carrying forward the two

22 locations for potential bike path from the approved plan,

23 and one of them was up -- right here.  It's right

24 adjacent to the end of the substation facility.
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1            And so the suggestion was we take that and

2 move some of that space over here, and the answer is yes.

3 I can't move all of it there.  What -- for a couple

4 reasons -- but we can certainly move 5 of the 10 feet

5 there.

6            The reason is that this 5-foot side yard now

7 requires a 10-foot utility easement at the end.  Now it's

8 got to be a 55-foot-wide lot because this lot is a

9 side-yard lot.  We want to maintain it as a side lot.

10            So just to answer your question, yes, we

11 discussed it with staff.  Yes, we looked at it, and we

12 can certainly adjust the plans to accommodate that.

13            MEMBER DOYLE:  And there's a third question

14 that actually just occurred to me.

15            Regarding the traffic calming and the width of

16 the street -- so I heard a couple of different ideas.

17 One was a bump out at the corners that would -- that the

18 fire department had a concern about turn radiuses there,

19 and the other was, I think, a more mobilized, narrower

20 street across, you know, the entire length.

21            So what is the proposal at this point?

22            MR. NELSON:  The bump-out is what's shown on

23 the plan, and that is what our -- that's what we had

24 offered as the condition.
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1            We would most certainly like to pursue the

2 reduced paving from 33 to 30 for the entire development.

3            MEMBER DOYLE:  And is that an alternate

4 proposal or a --

5            MR. NELSON:  We would prefer to modify the

6 pavement cross-section of the entire street system from

7 33 back of curb to back of curb to 30 back of curb to

8 back of curb, and that, in and of itself, would basically

9 create a traffic-calming technique for the entire

10 subdivision, and, therefore, we wouldn't need, I don't

11 believe, any other unique circumstance to deal with that.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  And is that consistent with

13 staff's recommendation and the fire -- recommendations of

14 the fire department?

15            MR. COLBY:  This was a recommendation from our

16 public works department.  The fire department would need

17 to, based on that revised plan, review some turning

18 templates on that design considering on-street parking is

19 available, so that's an analysis we could do.

20            But our public works department is supportive

21 of that change.

22            MEMBER DOYLE:  And my final question is --

23 there are a number of other staff comments.  I don't want

24 to go through all of them.
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1            Are there any -- if the Plan Commission makes

2 a recommendation for approval with the standard condition

3 contingent upon a resolution of all staff comments, were

4 there any staff comments that you were not in agreement

5 with or that -- that --

6            MR. NELSON:  As it relates to the land plan

7 and the preliminary PUD, some of them were housekeeping,

8 some of them were technicalities, you're right, and we

9 had no issue with any of them.

10            There was one suggestion Russ made in his

11 report that we did discuss, and that was -- all the lots,

12 for the most part, in this development by nature --

13 because the streets are east/west, the lots are

14 north/south -- so was there any consideration for making

15 some of the lots run east/west.

16            And the answer to that is, yes, we have that

17 capability.  I don't know as it necessarily makes,

18 overall, the plan better.  The issue there -- we

19 discussed it -- was -- what you're talking about are

20 these lots right here.  You take, for example, these

21 corner lots and make them go east/west.

22            Some places we can't do it because of grade.

23 That's anything on Ninth Street.

24            All of these lots are walkouts here.  So what
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1 happens is, if you turn these four and go the other way,

2 you're stepping them down 2 feet each.

3            So we can physically do that.  We've looked

4 at it.  If we were to do it, the place that it would make

5 the most sense would be in the center of the plan -- that

6 would be in this location -- for a couple of reasons.

7            One is the one place where you distinctly, in

8 the middle of the long run, further change the character

9 because now you have a long stretch of just side-oriented

10 because you wouldn't put the garage out there.  And you

11 would also be able to eliminate some of these lots by

12 turning them the opposite way from, basically, facing

13 both the private street system there and the industrial

14 building.

15            So that's certainly a place that we've -- and

16 we've suggested to the staff that, if we're going to do

17 it, that would be one place where we would look at it,

18 and it would not -- it would have the best enhancement to

19 the overall plan.

20            There was one other caveat.  The detail on

21 this plan shows a 5-foot rear yard utility easement that

22 was in error.  The requirement is 10 feet, and so we'll

23 change that.

24            But in order to do detached garages, the
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1 10-foot utility -- typical 10-foot rear-yard utility

2 easement would have to be subject to a -- working from a

3 grading and engineering standpoint and utility -- be

4 reduced to 5 feet.  Otherwise, the garage starts to get

5 too close to the house in the rear for these lots and it

6 creates other issues.

7            That's something that we discussed with staff,

8 and it's on a case-by-case basis for those lots.  As long

9 as we can solve those other issues, there would be some

10 consideration to reduce the utility easement down to

11 5 feet for those.  And so we agree under that caveat.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  Understood.

13            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Can I follow up on the turning

14 of lots, the question of the east/west and the

15 north/south orientation?

16            If you were to do, as you just had suggested,

17 potentially turn some of those lots to the east/west --

18 I think the total number right now is 107 parcels.

19            MR. NELSON:  Right.

20            MEMBER GAUGEL:  What would that reduce it by?

21            MR. NELSON:  It would not.

22            MEMBER GAUGEL:  It would not?

23            MR. NELSON:  No.  I reallocate the space.

24            What would happen -- because I've looked at
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1 it -- there were some 50-foot lots in this area, and

2 there were, I think, some 43-foot-9s or whatever.

3            And what would happen when you rotate these is

4 you wind up with four lots in a north/south direction

5 here and four lots in a north/south direction here,

6 two standard corners, either side, and two 50-footers on

7 the interior.  So I'm transposing those 50s on the

8 inside.

9            But what I would probably do would be not use

10 the 43-footers anymore.  I'd try to make those end lots

11 deeper.

12            So I'd reallocate by as much flexibility on

13 the lots as I could, but in that area there would be no

14 net impact in density.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Any questions?

16            (No response.)

17            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

18            Now, I'll turn to the audience for questions.

19            Yes, come on up.

20            Please state your name and spell your last

21 name for the record and state your address.

22            MR. AMUNDSON:  David Amundson.  Spelling of my

23 last name is A-m-u-n-d-s-o-n, 500 Cedar Street.

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  David -- I'm sorry.
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1            I meant to say this before.  It has nothing to

2 do with your comments, but we did have exhibits that

3 I forgot to put into the record.

4            Do we have anything beyond A through E?

5            MR. COLBY:  No.

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  If you'll just give

7 me a second here.

8            Exhibit A is zoning map amendment application

9 for Lexington Club PUD submitted by Lexington Homes dated

10 January 28, 2015.

11            Exhibit B is a special use amendment

12 application for Lexington Club PUD submitted by Lexington

13 Homes dated January 28, 2015.

14            Exhibit C, PUD preliminary plan application

15 for Lexington Club PUD submitted by Lexington Homes dated

16 January 28th, 2015.

17            Exhibit D is a traffic study by KLOA dated

18 February 6th, 2015.

19            Exhibit E, City staff memo dated March 13th,

20 2015.

21            Any objections?

22            (No response.)

23            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Those are

24 admitted as exhibits.



PUBLIC HEARING -  LEXINGTON CLUB PUD 

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

52

1            Go ahead.  Sorry.

2            MR. AMUNDSON:  Thank you.

3            I just had three brief questions, mostly just

4 curiosity questions, and, hopefully, there will be some

5 answers to these.

6            First off is marketing on this thing.  And I'm

7 not real terribly familiar with, you know, going out and

8 buying a home in a new development because I've never

9 done it, but I've always assumed that if the price -- if

10 the billboard out on the road says "Starting at 220,"

11 everybody who's holding a letter from their bank that

12 says they're approved anywhere from, say, 220 and 270 is

13 going to show up and, if you're outside of the range,

14 you're going to keep driving, look somewhere else.

15            And they're looking at a pretty big price

16 point here and pretty big span of square footages.  The

17 biggest house is more than twice the size of the smallest

18 house.  And I'm just curious to hear from them how they

19 plan -- how you go about marketing so that you don't get

20 only buyers at the high end and/or only buyers at the low

21 end show up but that you actually get a mix of buyers

22 that you need to make the division that's being presented

23 here actually become reality.

24            So I guess we'll go one at a time if someone
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1 wants to answer that.

2            MR. ROTOLO:  Again, Bill Rotolo with Lexington

3 Homes.

4            We have an added issue here that the site is

5 completely buried, and staff and ourselves have been

6 having a discussion about how we get around that.

7            So we have been looking at a property that is

8 at the northwest corner of State Street and Route 31 that

9 is currently listed for lease, and they have a big

10 parking lot in front of the building.  And the concept

11 for us is we would put a trailer -- a very

12 attractive-looking trailer -- they look like houses; we

13 use them all the time.  We would need a special use for

14 that or some other -- we're not sure exactly what kind of

15 approval from the City to do this.  It would be a

16 temporary use, one, to create some visibility for the

17 property because there would be a Lexington Homes sign on

18 it to drive traffic.  And, you know, Route 31 has a lot

19 of traffic so that is a big plus.

20            In terms of the range of price -- I mean, that

21 really just broadens our appeal.  Most subdivisions

22 aren't that broad.  They're much narrower.  That's why we

23 would separate it out into two different lines, even

24 though it really is a continuum.  You know, maybe
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1 creating some sort of exclusivity for the higher-end

2 line or the larger line and then the smaller homes, you

3 know, being the popularly priced line.

4            I think it's a plus, really, to market to a

5 broader range.  It's unique for us, too.  We don't

6 usually have that broad of a range.  But given, you know,

7 the different lot sizes, the different types of homes,

8 that's what we ended up doing.

9            We will appeal to two different groups of

10 people.  I think you're going to see an empty-nester

11 element, the more expensive homes, and you're going to

12 see maybe -- maybe some first-time home buyers.  These

13 are not going to be, you know, people making 40 or

14 $50,000 a year.  This is basically six-figure income to

15 start.  That's just the reality.

16            Does that answer your question?

17            MR. AMUNDSON:  Yes.

18            Okay.  Two other very quick questions,

19 hopefully.

20            Site -- just out of curiosity.  Does anybody

21 know if it's dark skies initiative compliant?  And if

22 not, can it be?

23            I don't know if anybody can speak to that.

24            MR. FREEDMAN:  Could you repeat that?
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1            MR. AMUNDSON:  Is the site going to be dark

2 skies initiative compliant?

3            Bill, Jon, do you have any idea?

4            MR. NELSON:  No idea.

5            MR. ROTOLO:  I would presume you're talking

6 about light poles shining up.

7            MR. AMUNDSON:  Yes.  Yes.

8            MR. AGENLIAN:  The lights will follow the

9 City Code both in spacing and in detail.  It's a public

10 right-of-way, so the street lights will be whatever the

11 City Code requires for streetlight poles, fixtures, size,

12 location, spacing.

13            MR. AMUNDSON:  Which inevitably doesn't

14 guarantee compliance with the lone initiative that's out

15 there, which I think is fine.  And if we can do something

16 that doesn't add to night, you know, light pollution, it

17 would be awesome because why keep adding to the problem.

18 I imagine it's a relatively minor change.

19            And, last, I'm curious to know whether

20 anybody's given any thought to -- again, if it still

21 applies.  With the original PUD there was a stipulation

22 that they would continue to -- they were trying to find

23 grant money to still secure the affordable housing

24 component that they were given leave of as part of the
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1 PUD, and I'm curious to know if they have any thoughts

2 about that and what they think they're going to do or

3 what they have done to try and secure said grants.

4            And that's the sum of my questions.

5 Thank you.

6            MR. ROTOLO:  We're certainly open to it.  And

7 I will work with the City and see if there's any

8 initiatives out there.  I don't think -- I don't know if

9 there are.

10            But as we work towards -- and we have a long

11 way to go.  We've got to go through preliminary plat and

12 then final plat.  So as we do go through the process,

13 I'll work with your staff and see if there's anything we

14 can do.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  Any other questions?

16            All right.  Yeah, go ahead.

17            MR. MASIOKAS:  Joe Masiokas, M-a-s-i-o-k-a-s,

18 27 North Seventh Street.  And I really want to applaud

19 them.  I think they've done a great job on the new plan.

20 I don't really have any criticism or critiques or really

21 any questions, per se, regarding that.

22            My concern is something that, basically,

23 relates to a little bit different issue but -- basically,

24 four years ago or so when the Plan Commission heard the
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1 previously approved Lexington Home project, one of the

2 stipulations when they approved it was that they

3 recommended that the City consider a roadway to the north

4 as part of the project.  And at that point there were a

5 couple of different possibilities, which don't basically

6 exist under this.

7            If you look at the very eastern edge, you look

8 at where Fifth Street comes out.  Well, Fifth Street

9 years ago was Route 31 and basically connected to 31 up

10 past -- or basically right around Boy Scout Island.  And

11 I think what's now behind the Boy Scout buildings is a

12 whole tree line.  That was the old 31.

13            On the other hand, you also have a situation

14 where that little basic projection of land there between

15 Sixth and Fifth -- which kind of looks like it's going to

16 be park and maybe at the very eastern edge of it a

17 detention area -- that lines up with Sedgewick Circle

18 near the Timbers.

19            And if you went on the other side of the

20 railroad tracks, that area of Sedgewick Circle has no

21 houses right along the railroad tracks.  It's basically

22 probably somebody's side yard.  So I mean, so if there

23 was a roadway eventually put through there, it wouldn't

24 basically replace anybody's house or displace anybody.
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1            Now, I'm not saying it would have to be done

2 immediately.  That could be something to stipulate or to

3 ask the City to think about.

4            Because it wasn't that long ago that the Plan

5 Commission voted to do an in-and-out -- additional in-

6 and-out for fire authority departments, which got

7 approved the other day by the City Council on the basis

8 that, if this major catastrophe ever happened, it would

9 be another way in and out for people.

10            Well, the Timbers is a much larger area that

11 only has one way in and out, and twice in the fall of

12 2013 they were completely captive of going in and out for

13 over four hours on two occasions.

14            So if that connection were made between -- you

15 know, through that area to the Timbers eventually, then

16 that would solve that problem.

17            And, basically, that's my only comment.  It's

18 like -- like I said, I think the Lexington people have

19 done a great job.  I really like this plan as compared to

20 their previous plan and have no real questions about it.

21            So thank you.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Thank you.

23            Any other questions?  Comments?  Yeah.

24            MR. FISHER:  Couple quick ones, more for you
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1 guys I'm -- sorry.

2            Rob Fisher.  I live at 203 North Ninth.

3 Fisher is F-i-s-h-e-r.

4            And, yeah, I want to echo those same comments,

5 really a commendable job on the new plan.

6            I was just curious -- these questions are more

7 for you -- and I apologize I was late.  I missed a

8 flight.

9            What is the depth of the lots?

10            The depth.  Length, depth.

11            MR. NELSON:  Typical 110.

12            MR. FISHER:  And I know, you know, attending

13 many of these meetings, there's been issues brought up

14 about the sidewalks on State Street and Ninth Street.  Is

15 that part of the PUD, too, moving forward?

16            Particularly on State Street.  If we're going

17 to have 200-some odd vehicles, adding that would be

18 something that would have to be considered probably more

19 by you all.

20            MR. MC GINLEY:  Yeah, there's -- John

21 McGinley, Lexington Homes.

22            Per the old PUD, there was a short length of

23 State Street between Ninth and Eighth that does not have

24 sidewalks that we were asked to include last time, and we
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1 do intend to include those this time, as well.

2            MR. FISHER:  So that would encompass State

3 Street even though that's outside of your development?

4            MR. MC GINLEY:  Yeah.  It's State Street

5 between Ninth and Eighth, Seventh.

6            Whatever we agreed to last time we intend to

7 do again.

8            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Russ?

9            MR. COLBY:  Yeah.  Just to clarify, there were

10 conditions for a number of off-site improvements and all

11 of those would be proposed to be carried forward,

12 including the sidewalks that were just mentioned and also

13 the reconstruction of Ninth Street north of State Street,

14 which would include sidewalks.

15            MR. FISHER:  And then one last question:  Is

16 there any -- what's the future plan for that M1 light

17 industrial area that's kind of stuck right in the middle

18 of this?

19            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  M1.

20            MR. FISHER:  M1?

21            MR. COLBY:  It remains zoned for manufacturing

22 use, but it's in the comprehensive plan as a future land

23 use of residential.  So if there was a proposal at some

24 point to rezone it to residential, it would be part of
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1 the City's long-term plan.

2            MR. FISHER:  Thank you.

3            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Any other

4 questions or comments?

5            MR. AMUNDSON:  You want comments last; right?

6            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah.  Sorry.  I kind of

7 transitioned into that.  Go ahead.

8            MR. AMUNDSON:  I tried to keep them separate

9 because that was what you asked for.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Thank you.  I appreciate

11 that.

12            MR. AMUNDSON:  Again, David Amundson,

13 A-m-u-n-d-s-o-n, 500 Cedar Street.

14            Yeah, just echoing some of what other people

15 received as a general comment.  Thank you.  Thank you to

16 the development team for listening because this is

17 significantly different than the -- well, it's very, very

18 different from the plan we fought so hard against two and

19 three years ago.  It's significantly different, much to

20 my relief, than just a couple months ago.

21            I think they've been very responsive.  I think

22 everybody deserves a pat on the back, and they've all

23 done a good job.  So I'm amazed to find myself standing

24 here saying thank you because we fought so stinking hard
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1 not that long ago.

2            The only other comments I have are to echo the

3 comment earlier to push a path through on Sixth Street

4 into the Timbers.  Yeah, it creates a second way out of

5 the Timbers, which I think is important -- you know, this

6 body has already addressed that as a public safety issue,

7 to not have developments with only one point of egress.

8 It's sort of a public safety nightmare if that one egress

9 point get choked off.

10            But in my mind, more importantly, it's a very

11 public, prominent way to make a connection to the bike

12 trail.  It's going to be there.  We all know it's coming,

13 that railroad track will become a bike path at some point

14 in time.

15            And if the entrance to it is hidden way back

16 in the development in this narrow slot between a couple

17 homes, it's not really going to say to the general

18 community "You're welcome here; you can come use this."

19 But if it's part of a sight line, a public way that you

20 can come and go very freely and understand that anybody

21 from the community is welcome to use this, anybody on the

22 bike trail is welcome to egress here and come down and

23 join the community, ride into downtown, it seems to make

24 a whole lot of sense on a whole lot of different levels.
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1            It solves egress issues on an ongoing basis,

2 it definitely solves egress issues on an emergency basis,

3 and more than anything we're all -- you know, Brian,

4 we're all about, you know, connectivity and freedom of

5 movement.

6            And that's -- you know, urban has met its

7 core.  And the more we isolate ourselves, the more we

8 build walls, and walls -- you know, we get fearful from

9 people on the other side of the wall -- the worse off we

10 are as a community.

11            Here's a way to puncture some of the walls.

12 Encourage movement, invite movement, invite, you know,

13 freedom.  I think it's a really smart thing to do.  The

14 development doesn't need to do anything right now other

15 than just deed over the land somehow, some deal with the

16 City to restrict it for a future connect-through.  But

17 I think it's a reasonable and smart thing to do.

18            And, last, I would also like to just say that

19 I'm totally in support of narrowing down the road because

20 I read studies that say the narrower the road, the safer

21 it gets, which is contrary to most Americans' thinking.

22 We're driving on this roadway that's like a football

23 field wide, we think we're so safe, yet our traffic death

24 rate's significantly higher than in countries that drive
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1 on roads that are a fraction the size of ours.

2            If you've ever done any driving in Europe --

3 I was terrified the entire time, I thought I was going to

4 die because the roads are so narrow.  And I got home and

5 looked at the traffic fatality statistics and realized

6 that they have a one-third lower death rate than we do,

7 and I think it's in large part due to the fact that the

8 roads are so sticking small.  You actually pay attention

9 when you drive.

10            So it has a calming effect.  And even if it

11 means the fire department giving up and fighting a little

12 bit with it, I think that's a good trade-off.  And, also,

13 it means larger lot size, which -- and possibly, in some

14 cases, slightly wider lot sizes.

15            I think it helps a lot of things that we're

16 trying to address here so -- it's safer; it's more green

17 space.  It's counterintuitive because you think, "Oh,

18 smaller is more dangerous."  It's not.  Smaller is safer.

19 I think it's the smart thing to do.

20            And with that, thank you.  Thank you for your

21 time.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Thank you.

23            Any other comments?

24            (No response.)
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1            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  Anything further

2 from the Applicant?

3            MR. FREEDMAN:  No.  We have nothing to add.

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

5            Anything from staff?

6            MR. COLBY:  (No verbal response.)

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  If the Plan

8 Commission feels that they have enough evidence to make a

9 recommendation to City Council regarding this

10 application, then a motion would be in order to close the

11 public hearing.

12            Is there a motion?

13            MEMBER DOYLE:  May I ask one question of the

14 Applicant before we close the public -- make that motion?

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Sure.

16            MEMBER DOYLE:  There's a -- the site plan

17 currently has a park at the northeast corner where a

18 number of residents suggested a pass-through to the

19 Timbers north.

20            Is there anything structurally that would

21 prevent the Applicant from considering a sort of easement

22 like we have for the connection from Mark Street to the

23 west and would the Applicant be receptive to some sort of

24 easement that would maintain the possibility of such a
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1 connection in the future if the City decided that it

2 wanted to pursue that?

3            MR. ROTOLO:  Well, as I have been saying that

4 myself, I'm certainly in favor of connectivity, and

5 I would defer to the engineers.

6            I think there's quite a bit of slope over

7 there, but maybe you could, you know, create an easement

8 that's from the west and flows east so that you can ramp

9 it up to the track level.  We'll certainly work with the

10 City staff and see if there's a feasibility there.

11 I'm all for it.  I mean --

12            MR. FREEDMAN:  Since -- if this were approved,

13 this would be preliminary.  We have to obviously come

14 back and do final engineering.  Maybe the concept would

15 be that we would explore it as part of the final

16 engineering and we'd have more detail with staff.  If

17 it's possible, we would do it.

18            MEMBER DOYLE:  Okay.  Does staff have any

19 comments about that?

20            Is there any --

21            MR. TIEDT:  One of the biggest problems with

22 pursuing access, at least at this point -- or the

23 hurdles -- is that there are -- is privately owned

24 property between Sedgewick Circle and the railroad
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1 right-of-way, so you have to get -- it's owned by the

2 manor homes HOA.

3            So you would have to get them to give an

4 easement to the City or the City would have to work with

5 them at some point for that access because there is a

6 piece of privately owned property.  It's not that the

7 Sedgewick Circle right-of-way abuts the railroad

8 property.

9            So it's more than just simply leveling it out,

10 getting a road through and you could automatically

11 connect to public right-of-way should you get, you know,

12 the railroad even to give you permission.

13            So there's many hurdles in that aspect.

14            MEMBER DOYLE:  Well, and -- and I don't want

15 to suggest an obstacle to moving forward, but this issue

16 has been raised several times, and I'm just wondering if

17 such an easement might be a way of acknowledging

18 community input and, you know, providing an -- you know,

19 sort of as we have with Mark -- with the Mark Street

20 easement.  If it's not feasible, it's not feasible.

21            MR. FREEDMAN:  Well, if it is feasible, we

22 don't mind doing it.

23            MEMBER DOYLE:  All right.  Thank you.

24            MR. FISHER:  Can you use the pointer to show
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1 where you're talking about?

2            MS. CLARKE:  Yeah.  Could you, please?

3            I want to know.

4            MR. FREEDMAN:  Northeast corner.

5            MR. NELSON:  In that area somewhere?

6            MR. FREEDMAN:  Right there.

7            MR. NELSON:  I don't think there's room to be

8 able to slide the road here, but somewhere in here is

9 what the suggestion is, in that green space short of

10 where the detention is, so it would have to be somewhere

11 in here.

12            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yeah.

13            MR. AMUNDSON:  I can offer a little bit on

14 this.  I walk there with my dog.

15            And where Sixth Street leaves your property

16 there is a gully between your property and the railroad

17 tracks where the bed is.  We'd need some sort of light

18 bridge.  But once you hit that, it's a relatively gentle

19 slope down the railroad tracks to join Sedgewick on the

20 other side.

21            So, yes -- and I don't know where that all

22 goes, but I think all I'm asking -- or all I'm

23 anticipating right now -- is some sort of deed

24 restriction, something -- an easement, whatever -- that
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1 allows for a pathway through there.

2            MR. FREEDMAN:  Well, it would be -- okay.  If

3 that were to be created, it would have to be engineered

4 and final engineering could be done.

5            And I think what we're committing for the

6 record is, if it can be done, we'll participate in

7 granting what's needed.

8            MR. AMUNDSON:  Okay.  Thank you.

9            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.

10            Anything else?

11            MS. CLARKE:  Could I make a comment --

12            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Sure.

13            MS. CLARKE:  -- about what you just talked

14 about?

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yes.

16            MS. CLARKE:  My name is Pat Clarke, with an -e

17 at the end, 264 Sedgewick Circle, St. Charles.

18            I am concerned now when you're talking about

19 something going over what used to be the tracks into the

20 Timbers and on Sedgewick Circle.

21            Is that for general public to use?  Because,

22 as he mentioned, that is private property.  My house is

23 right across from what was the railroad track, and it

24 seems like you're talking about pretty close to that.
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1 You'd be coming into all private property.

2            Am I correct in where you're talking about and

3 what you're talking about doing?  Or am I

4 misunderstanding your easement?

5            MEMBER DOYLE:  At -- the easement would only

6 be an option to exercise in the future if obstacles,

7 including the need for an easement on the Timbers side,

8 could be obtained.  So --

9            MS. CLARKE:  Why would you want an easement

10 into that property?  I guess I'm not understanding what

11 you're thinking about.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  The -- well, the reason why we

13 were talking about it is for traffic circulation.

14            MS. CLARKE:  So you mean more than just a

15 walking easement?  You're talking about --

16            MEMBER DOYLE:  Vehicular traffic.

17            MS. CLARKE:  -- to go from your projected --

18 their project to Sedgewick Circle?

19            MEMBER DOYLE:  That's what's been proposed by

20 your neighbor -- by others in that community.

21            I believe so.  I don't believe it's a foot

22 easement.  I believe it's an easement for vehicular

23 traffic.

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  I think any type of a
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1 vehicular route is -- talk about it is speculative at

2 best just because there would have to be agreement not

3 only -- I mean, this isn't just a public decision or even

4 a public decision in conjunction with this particular

5 developer.  But I have a feeling that we would also have

6 an association that would have to get involved --

7            MS. CLARKE:  Yes, you would.

8            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  -- as well as private

9 homeowners.

10            I mean, it's a big deal.  It would be a major

11 project in order --

12            MS. CLARKE:  And even now --

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Hold on.

14            It would be a major project in order for

15 something like this to happen.

16            Now, I don't know if the Plan Commission feels

17 that we need to obtain more information or we need to

18 obtain an opinion or something like that.  It's not a

19 part of the plan as it is.

20            MEMBER DOYLE:  Correct.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  So in order for us to make

22 it a condition of approval, to have an easement for

23 vehicular access -- I mean, you know it's the Plan

24 Commission's preference whether they want additional
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1 information in order to make that into a condition, but

2 I think that that would be a pretty difficult hurdle to

3 present to the Applicant.

4            MEMBER DOYLE:  So my intent of asking the

5 question was to obtain some preliminary information

6 before we close the public hearing.

7            I agree that it's not part of the proposal,

8 and I think that -- the question I received from the

9 Applicant satisfies my need for information and to close

10 the public hearing.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  All right.

12            MS. CLARKE:  Thank you.  Just -- when you say

13 "Sedgewick Circle," my ears perk up.

14            Thank you.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Anything

16 further?

17            (No response.)

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Anything from the

19 Applicant?

20            MR. FREEDMAN:  No.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Is there a

22 motion to close the public hearing?

23            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I --

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Or continue the public
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1 hearing?  I -- it doesn't matter to me.

2            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I'll motion we close the

3 public hearing.

4            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Second.

5            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.  It's been moved and

6 seconded.

7            Any discussion on the motion?

8            (No response.)

9            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Holderfield.

10            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Yes.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Amatangelo.

12            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Yes.

13            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Doyle.

14            MEMBER DOYLE:  Yes.

15            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Schuetz.

16            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Yes.

17            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Wallace, yes.

18            And Steve --

19            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Yes.

20            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  -- Gaugel.

21            All right.  That motion passes unanimously and

22 that concludes Item 6 on your agenda.

23            Item 7, Lexington Club PUD, with the

24 applications as stated on the agenda.
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1            Is there a motion?

2            (No response.)

3            MEMBER DOYLE:  We're looking for a single

4 motion for all three applications?

5            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Well, if you want to take

6 them one at a time, that's fine.

7            MEMBER DOYLE:  No, not necessarily.  Part of

8 me was getting to the agenda for the language here.  I'm

9 going to start with the main motion.

10            I move to recommend approval of the

11 application for a map amendment from RM2, Medium Density

12 Multifamily Residential District, to RT3, Traditional

13 Single-Family Residential District; approval for the

14 application for special use to amend Ordinance 2013-Z-2,

15 Lexington Club PUD; and approval for the application for

16 a PUD preliminary plan for Lexington Club PUD contingent

17 on resolution of all outstanding staff comments as

18 detailed in the staff report dated March 17th, 2015.

19            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Is there a

20 second?

21            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Second.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  It's been moved and

23 seconded.

24            Discussion on the motion?
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1            MEMBER DOYLE:  So part of the main motion is

2 resolution of all outstanding comments.  We heard from

3 Mr. Nelson that one of the comments that staff made

4 regarding the change of orientation from north/south to

5 east/west of some corner lots -- there were some caveats

6 there.

7            I'm wondering if we would want to exclude that

8 as a condition of the main motion and -- since there are

9 some caveats or provide some sort of flexibility to the

10 Applicant in that case.

11            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

12            MR. COLBY:  I should state that that was

13 really more of a comment than a -- I don't know if a

14 review needed to be addressed.

15            MEMBER DOYLE:  Okay.  So staff would not

16 interpret that as a condition?

17            MR. COLBY:  Correct.

18            MEMBER DOYLE:  Okay.

19            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

20            MEMBER DOYLE:  The other question I have is

21 whether or not we want to attach some sort -- the

22 Applicant's already indicated that they will enforce a

23 monotony sort of condition in terms of their own

24 development, and we could attach a condition to the PUD
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1 that would basically provide the City with some

2 enforcement capability.

3            Is it necessary for us to do that?

4            Do we -- if so, do we need to identify

5 language, or do we just go with the Applicant's statement

6 that they are going to -- that that's their practice

7 and --

8            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Well, I would say that we

9 need to condition our approval upon the Applicant

10 agreeing to incorporate a monotony ordinance into the

11 PUD.

12            MEMBER DOYLE:  Procedural question for staff:

13 If we were to make an amendment -- a motion to amend to

14 add that as a condition, would it be possible for us to

15 phrase that amendment in such a way that would allow you

16 and the Applicant to work out the details of that?

17            MR. COLBY:  Yes.  I think those types of

18 requirements are relatively straightforward in terms of

19 how to set them up, so I think that would be fine.

20            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  I would say it would just

21 be contingent upon resolution of staff comments as

22 contained in the memorandum and staff -- how would we

23 word that?

24            MS. TUNGARE:  "And the incorporation of a
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1 monotony code in the PUD ordinance."  You can just use

2 those words.

3            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Sure.

4            Would you like to amend your motion?

5            MEMBER DOYLE:  I would accept my own amendment

6 as a friendly amendment.

7            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  As long as the person who

8 seconded the motion agrees.

9            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I'm good with that.

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  So that would

11 be the main motion now.

12            Any further discussion on that motion?

13            (No response.)

14            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  That's it?

15            All right.  We'll switch it up.

16            Gaugel.

17            MEMBER GAUGEL:  Yes.

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Schuetz.

19            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  Yes.

20            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Doyle.

21            MEMBER DOYLE:  Yes.

22            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Amatangelo.

23            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Yes.

24            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Holderfield.
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1            MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:  Yes.

2            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Wallace, yes.

3            MR. FREEDMAN:  Thank you.

4            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  That

5 concludes -- passes unanimously, and that concludes Item

6 No. 7 on the agenda.

7            Please note in Item 8 the next Plan Commission

8 meeting is canceled because that's election night.  It's

9 typically what we do.

10            So the next meeting is April 21st and then

11 May 5th, both of them here.

12            And there are government services and planning

13 and development committee meetings as listed on your

14 agendas.

15            MR. COLBY:  I want to make a comment about the

16 government services committee meeting.  The Woodward

17 Court concept plan will be on that meeting agenda.

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Oh, okay.

19            MR. COLBY:  So it will not be a normal P and D

20 meeting.

21            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Okay.

22            All right.  Any additional business from Plan

23 Commission members?

24            MEMBER GAUGEL:  I just would like to wish Sue
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1 all the best.

2            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Thank you.

3            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Yes.  We will miss

4 you, Sue.

5            All right.  Staff?

6            MR. COLBY:  Thank you, Sue.

7            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Thank you.

8            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Citizens?

9            (No response.)

10            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All right.  Is there a

11 motion to adjourn?

12            MEMBER SCHUETZ:  I so motion we adjourn this

13 meeting.

14            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Second?

15            MEMBER AMATANGELO:  Second.

16            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  All in favor?

17            (Ayes heard.)

18            CHAIRMAN WALLACE:  Meeting's adjourned at

19 9:56 p.m.

20            (Off the record at 9:56 p.m.)

21

22

23

24



PUBLIC HEARING -  LEXINGTON CLUB PUD 

CONDUCTED ON TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 2015

888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

PLANET DEPOS - CHICAGO AREA REALTIME

80

1             CERTIFICATE OF SHORTHAND REPORTER

2

3            I, Melanie L. Humphrey-Sonntag, Certified

4 Shorthand Reporter No. 084-004299, CSR, RDR, CRR, CCP,

5 FAPR, and a Notary Public in and for the County of Kane,

6 State of Illinois, the officer before whom the foregoing

7 proceedings were taken, do certify that the foregoing

8 transcript is a true and correct record of the

9 proceedings, that said proceedings were taken by me

10 stenographically and thereafter reduced to typewriting

11 under my supervision, and that I am neither counsel for,

12 related to, nor employed by any of the parties to this

13 case and have no interest, financial or otherwise, in its

14 outcome.

15

16            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my

17 hand and affixed my notarial seal this 25th day of

18 March, 2015.

19

20 My commission expires:  May 31, 2017

21

22 _____________________________

23 Notary Public in and for the

24 State of Illinois




